

2013 ANNUAL REPORT & FINANCIAL STATEMENTS



TABLE OF CONTENTS



03

DIRECTORS' AND OTHER STATUTORY REPORTS

- 05 Chairman's Statement
- 07 Directors' Report
- 12 Statement of the Directors pursuant to Listing Rule 5.68
- 13 Directors' Statement of Compliance with the Code of Principles of Good Corporate Governance

FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

- 23 Directors' Responsibility for the Financial Statements
- 24 Statements of Financial Position
- 26 Statements of Profit or Loss and Other Comprehensive Income
- 27 Statements of Changes in Equity
- 29 Statements of Cash Flows
- 31 Notes to the Financial Statements

INDEPENDENT AUDITORS' REPORT

DIRECTORS' AND OTHER STATUTORY REPORTS



CHAIRMAN'S STATEMENT

05

CHAIRMAN'S STATEMENT FOR THE YEAR ENDED 31 DECEMBER 2013

I consider the year 2013 as the most successful year for Medserv's management team. This bold statement is made not because the company has returned to positive territory as reported in the financial statements under review but because the company has managed to meet the two main targets set in the previous year. In my statement for 2012 I reported "the company continued with its efforts to diversify both product and market". Both have been achieved.

Libya remains an important market for Medserv but the current instability will need time to improve. Replacing Libya and North Africa as the largest geographical area contributing to revenue with a new area of operations achieves added importance. Consequently the company targeted the Eastern Mediterranean where Medserv (Cyprus) Limited has been awarded a multimillion euro support services contract by ENI (Cyprus) Limited. This will be conducted out of the company's new base in Larnaca commencing June 2014. This contract which was awarded through a tender process will become a very significant contributor to Group revenues in 2014, 2015 and more.

During 2013 the company obtained a license to operate out of the Port of Larnaca instead of Limassol. The company was also able to successfully purchase the shares held by the former minority shareholders in the Cyprus subsidiary which have now in part been reissued to new partners. I am pleased to be able to welcome the Caramondani Group as 20% shareholders in Medserv (Cyprus) Limited. The second important success registered in 2013 was the performance of the new maintenance unit. This managed to secure significant business offshore Libya and we are continuing to target this line of business.

The above two events are definitely the most significant obtained during 2013. Both will contribute to the forecasted business levels leading to the financial results expected. Of course another significant development during the year which cannot be ignored was the issuing of the first tranche of \in 13 million notes of the \in 20 million bond issue. This was heavily oversubscribed and the company intends to issue the second tranche of notes valued at \in 7 million by no later than the end of the second quarter of 2014 subject to MFSA approval. These funds have and will provide the whole group with the liquidity and muscle needed to exploit opportunities as they arise and just as important to provide funds for investment in particular equipment which yields significant profit margins. 06

The solar farm project is nearing completion and will be commissioned before the end of 2014. This \in 5 million investment will generate steady returns over the next twenty years.

Action was taken to help stimulate share trading activity by splitting the shares in the ratio of 1:2.5. This demonstrates that the company listens to its stakeholders, in this case the shareholders who have been calling for action on this front over the last few years. Furthermore the proposed dividend distribution for 2013 indicates a high level of confidence.

The main asset of the company remains its personnel and team of professional managers. A highly qualified specialist has taken up the post of Group Health and Safety Manager in the first quarter of 2014 and further additions to the management team are planned for the second quarter to ensure that resources are available to meet the increased business load and to provide continuity.

The financial statements show that the Group has once again returned to profit by registering a profit before interest and tax of €399,285. This has been achieved despite the difficult situation in our main market to date, namely Libya. The maintenance contract scheduled to commence in September 2013 is now programmed to start in April 2014. Furthermore drilling offshore Malta also experienced a slight delay in that instead of commencing in the last quarter of 2013 it will now start in the second quarter of 2014. Equipment and specialized pipes and tubulars ordered for drilling offshore Libya reached our base in February 2014. This is a significant indicator that the long awaited offshore drilling programme will commence in the second quarter of 2014. The slippage in time of projects from the

fourth quarter of 2013 to the second quarter of 2014 has contributed to the reduction in profits for the year under review when compared to the forecasted results. This will all be recovered in 2014.

2014 is expected to be a very busy year for the Group and expansion plans for the Malta base are at an advanced stage. This includes sourcing additional open yard space, building a new floor on the administration block to accommodate all clients wishing to take up office space, and the building of a new 8,000 sqm warehouse. In addition investment in equipment such as cranes, fork lifters, trailers and specialized containers totalling \in 5.6 million will be made in 2014. These investments are designed to improve the service offered to clients and raise the financial performance of the Group.

I have just declared 2013 as being the most successful year for Medserv. I believe that the above statements outline clearly why management makes this assertion. During the year management understood the importance of the structured reorganization put forward by the directors for implementation in 2013. Every single milestone was achieved and this would not have been possible without the professionalism shown by all. I have to thank our COO, the management team and all the staff for the enormous effort put in.

Finally as I look at 2014 with confidence I would like to conclude by thanking all stake holders, shareholders, bond holders, our partners in various subsidiaries and not least the authorities in Malta who supported our various requests that had to be met in a very tight time frame.



07 DIRECTORS' REPORT

DIRECTORS' REPORT FOR THE YEAR ENDED 31 DECEMBER 2013

The directors present their report, together with the financial statements of Medserv p.l.c. (the "Company"), for the year ended 31 December 2013.

Board of directors

Anthony S Diacono Anthony J Duncan Johannes Jacobus van Leeuwen Joseph FX Zahra David Roberts (deceased on 5 July 2013) Joseph Zammit Tabona (appointed 28 February 2014)

Principal activities

The principal activities of the Group consist of providing services and support to the offshore oil and gas industry operating mainly in the Central and Eastern areas of the Mediterranean basin.

Review of business development and financial position

Group revenue of €6,899,315 (2012: €6,709,159) remained at the same level as previous year. The Group achieved an operating profit of €399,285 (2012: loss €986,674). This is a result of an improvement of 18% in gross profit margins when compared to previous year. This improvement in gross profit margins was due to the purchase by the Company and subsequent use of its own equipment, as an alternative to leasing, and also to the provision of higher margin services. These services consisted of shore base logistic services in anticipation of upcoming drilling campaigns scheduled to commence in year 2014.

The Group operating profit before depreciation amounted to €902,402. After charging depreciation amounting to €503,117, net finance costs amounting to €267,346, the Group registered a profit before tax of €131,939. Profit after accounting for taxation amounted to €394,333.

Future outlook

A review of the business of the Group during the current year, a summary of events which took place since the end of the accounting period and an indication of likely future developments are provided in the Chairman's statement. 08

Dividends

A dividend amounting to €600,000 is being recommended.

Reserves

During the year, transfers from retained earnings to statutory reserve in accordance with the Companies Act, 1995 amounted to \in 612,848.

Going concern

As required by Listing Rule 5.62, upon due consideration of the Company's performance and statement of financial position, capital adequacy and solvency, the directors confirm the Company's ability to continue operating as a going concern for the foreseeable future.

Auditors

KPMG have expressed their willingness to continue in office. A resolution proposing the reappointment of KPMG as auditors of the Company will be submitted at the forthcoming annual general meeting.

Disclosure in terms of the Listing Rules Pursuant to Listing Rule 5.64

Share capital structure:

At the extraordinary general meeting of the Company held on the 21 November 2013, the shareholders of the Company considered and approved a redenomination of the authorised share capital of the Company and a redenomination of the issued share capital of the Company as well as a capitalisation of retained earnings. As a result of the aforementioned redenomination and capitalisation of retained earnings, the Company's authorised share capital is five million euro (€5,000,000) divided into fifty million ordinary shares of €0.10 per share. The Company's issued share capital is two million five hundred thousand euro and forty euro cents (€2,500,000.40) divided into twenty five million and four ordinary shares of €0.10 per share. All of the issued shares of the Company form part of one class of ordinary shares in the Company, which shares are listed on the Malta Stock Exchange. All shares in the Company have the same rights and entitlements and rank pari passu between themselves.

The following are highlights of the rights attaching to the shares:

Dividends:

The shares carry the right to participate in any distribution of dividend declared by the Company;

Voting rights:

Each share shall be entitled to one vote at meetings of shareholders;

Pre-emption rights:

Subject to the limitations contained in the memorandum and articles of association, shareholders in the Company shall be entitled, in accordance with the provisions of the Company's memorandum and articles of association, to be offered any new shares to be issued by the Company a right to subscribe for such shares in proportion to their then current shareholding, before such shares are offered to the public or to any person not being a shareholder;

Capital distributions:

The shares carry the right for the holders thereof to participate in any distribution of capital made whether on a winding up or otherwise;

Transferability:

The shares are freely transferable in accordance with the rules and regulations of the Malta Stock Exchange, applicable from time to time;

Other:

The shares are not redeemable and not convertible into any other form of security;

Mandatory takeover bids:

Chapter 11 of the Listing Rules, implementing the relevant Squeeze-Out and Sell-Out Rules provisions of Directive 2004/25/EC of the European Parliament and of the Council of 21 April 2004, regulates the acquisition by a person or persons acting in concert of the control of a company and provides specific rules on takeover bids, squeeze-out rules and sell-out rules. The shareholders of the Company may be protected by the said Listing Rules in the event that the Company is subject to a Takeover Bid (as defined therein). The Listing Rules may be viewed on the official website of the Listing Authority - www.mfsa.com.mt;

Holdings in excess of 5% of the share capital:

On the basis of the information available to the Company as at the 31 December 2013, the following persons hold 5% or more of its issued share capital:

Malampaya Investments

| Limited | 37.5% | (9,375,000 shares) |
|------------------------------|--------|--------------------|
| Anthony S Diacono | 37.5% | (9,375,000 shares) |
| HSBC Bank Malta p.l.c. (for | 7 400/ | (1,072,220,shamas) |
| the benefit of clients) | 7.49% | (1,873,328 shares) |
| Charts Investment | | |
| Management Service Ltd | | |
| (for the benefit of clients) | 6.15% | (1,537,988 shares) |

As far as the Company is aware, no other persons hold any direct or indirect shareholding in excess of 5% of its total issued share capital.

Appointment/Replacement of Directors

In terms of the memorandum and articles of association of the Company, the directors of the Company shall be appointed by the shareholders in the annual general meeting as follows:

- (a) Any shareholder/s who, in the aggregate, holds not less than 50,000 shares having voting rights in the Company shall be entitled to nominate a fit and proper person for appointment as a director of the Company. The directors themselves or a committee thereof may make recommendations and nominations to the shareholders for the appointment of directors at the next following annual general meeting.
- (b) Shareholders are granted a period of at least fourteen (14) days to nominate candidates for appointment as Directors. Such notice may be given by the publication of an advertisement in at least two (2) daily newspapers. All such nominations, including the candidate's acceptance to be nominated as director,

shall on pain of disgualification be made on the form to be prescribed by the Directors from time to time and shall reach the Office not later than fourteen (14) days after the publication of the said notice (the "Submission Date"); PROVIDED THAT the Submission Date shall not be less than fourteen (14) days prior to the date of the meeting appointed for such election. Nominations to be made by the Directors or any sub-committee of the Directors appointed for that purpose shall also be made by not later than the date established for the closure of nominations to shareholders.

- (c) In the event that there are either less nominations than there are vacancies on the board or if there are as many nominations made as there are vacancies on the Board, then each person so nominated shall be automatically appointed a director.
- (d) In the event that there are more nominations made, then an election shall take place. After the date established as the closing date for nominations to be received by the Company for persons to be appointed directors, the directors shall draw the names of each candidate by lot and place each name in a list in the order in which they were drawn. The list shall be signed by the Chairman and the Company Secretary for verification purposes.
- (e) On the notice calling the annual general meeting at which an election of directors is to take place there shall be proposed one resolution for the appointment of each candidate in the order in which the names were drawn, so that there shall be as many resolutions as there are candidates. The Directors shall further ensure that any Member may vote for each candidate by proxy.
- (f) At the general meeting at which the election of directors is to take place the Chairman shall propose the name of each candidate as a separate resolution and the shareholders shall take a separate vote for each candidate (either by a show of hands or through a poll). Each shareholder shall be entitled, in the event of a poll, to use all or part only of his votes on a particular candidate

09

DIRECTORS' REPORT

DIRECTORS' REPORT

10

- (g) Upon a resolution being carried, the candidate proposed (a) it has been taken at a general meeting of which by virtue of that resolution shall be considered elected and appointed a Director. No further voting shall take place once enough resolutions have been passed to ensure that all vacancies on the Board have been filled, even if there are still candidates with respect to whom a resolution has not yet been called.
- (h) Shareholders may vote in favour or against the resolution for the appointment of a director in any election, and a resolution shall be considered carried if it receives the assent of more than 50% of the shareholders present and voting at the meeting.
- (i) Unless a shareholder demands that a vote be taken in respect of all or any one or more of the nominees, in the event that there are as many nominations as there are vacancies or less, no voting will take place and the nominees will be deemed appointed directors.
- (j) Subject to the above, any vacancy among the directors may be filled by the co-option of another person to fill such vacancy. Such co-option shall be made by the board of directors and shall be valid until the conclusion of the next annual general meeting.
- (k) Any director may be removed, at any time, by the Member or Members by whom he was appointed. The removal may be made in the same manner as the appointment.
- (I) Any director may be removed at any time by the Company in general meeting pursuant to the provisions of section 140 of the Act.

Amendment to the Memorandum and Articles of Association

In terms of the Companies Act, Cap 386 of the laws of Malta, the Company may by extraordinary resolution at a general meeting alter or add to its memorandum or articles of association. An extraordinary resolution is one where:

- notice specifying the intention to propose the text of the resolution as an extraordinary resolution and the principle purpose thereof has been duly given;
- (b) it has been passed by a shareholder or shareholders having the right to attend and vote at the meeting holding in the aggregate not less than seventy five per cent (75%) in nominal value of the shares issued by the Company represented and entitled to vote at the meeting and at least fifty one per cent (51%) in nominal value of all the shares issued by the Company and entitled to vote at the meeting.

If one of the aforesaid majorities is obtained but not both, another meeting shall be duly convened within 30 days to take a fresh vote on the proposed resolution. At the second meeting the resolution may be passed by a shareholder or shareholders having the right to attend and vote at the meeting holding in the aggregate not less than 75% in nominal value of the shares issued by the Company represented and entitled to vote at the meeting. However, if more than half in nominal value of all the shares issued by the Company having the right to vote at the meeting is represented at that meeting, a simple majority in nominal value of such shares so represented shall suffice.

Board members' powers

The Directors are vested with the management of the Company, and their powers of management and administration emanate directly from the memorandum and articles of association and the law. The Directors are empowered to act on behalf of the Company and in this respect have the authority to enter into contracts, sue and be sued in representation of the Company. In terms of the memorandum and articles of association they may do all such things that are not by the memorandum and articles of association reserved for the Company in general meeting.

In particular, the Directors are authorised to issue shares in the Company with such preferred, deferred or other special rights or such restrictions, whether in regard to dividend, voting, return of capital or otherwise as the Directors may

11

from time to time determine, as long as such issue of Equity Securities falls within the authorised share capital of the Company. Unless the shareholders otherwise approve in a general meeting, the Company shall not in issuing and allotting new shares:

- (a) allot any of them on any terms to any person unless an offer has first been made to each existing shareholder to allot to him at least on the same terms, a proportion of the new shares which is as nearly as practicable equal to the proportion in nominal value held by him of the aggregate shares in issue in the Company immediately prior to the new issue of shares; and
- (b) allot any of them to any person upon the expiration of any offer made to existing shareholders in terms of a) above. Any such shares not subscribed for by the existing shareholders may be offered for subscription to the general public under the same or other conditions which however cannot be more favourable to the public than offer made under (a).

Furthermore, the Company may, subject to such restrictions, limitations and conditions contained in the Companies Act, acquire its own shares.

Save as otherwise disclosed herein, the provisions of Listing Rules 5.64.2, 5.64.4 to 5.64.7, 5.64.10 and 5.64.11 are not applicable to the Company.

Pursuant to Listing Rule 5.70

Material Contracts in relation to which a Director of the Company was directly or indirectly interested

Agreement with Electro Fix Energy Ltd.

On the 10 August 2013, Medserv Operations Limited (C2971), a subsidiary of the Company, entered into an agreement with Electro Fix Energy Ltd (C46349) for the design, supply, installation, testing and commissioning of a photovoltaic system of a capacity of 2011kWp at the Medserv base at the Malta Freeport. Mr Anthony Diacono is a director and chairperson of Electro Fix Energy Ltd.

Company Secretary: Dr Louis de Gabriele LL.D. Dr Laragh Cassar LL.D.

Registered Office of Company: Port of Marsaxlokk Birzebbugia Malta

Telephone: (+356) 2220 2000

Approved by the Board of Directors on 28 March 2014 and signed on its behalf by:

Anthony S Diacono CHAIRMAN

Port of Marsaxlokk Birzebbugia Malta



Anthony J Duncan DIRECTOR



DIRECTORS' STATEMENT

12

STATEMENT OF THE DIRECTORS PURSUANT TO LISTING RULE 5.68

Pursuant to Listing Rule 5.68, we, the undersigned, declare that, to the best of our knowledge, the consolidated financial statements included in this Annual Report, and prepared in accordance with the requirements of International Financial Reporting Standards as adopted by the EU, give a true and fair view of the assets, liabilities, financial position and financial performance of the Company and its subsidiaries included in the consolidation taken as a whole and that this report includes a fair review of the development and performance of the business and position of the Company and its subsidiaries included in the consolidation taken as a whole, together with a description of the principal risks and uncertainties that they face.

Signed on behalf of the Board of Directors on 28 March 2014 by:

Anthony S Diacono CHAIRMAN

Anthony J Duncan **DIRECTOR**

WITH THE CODE OF PRINCIPLES OF GOOD CORPORATE GOVERNANCE

DIRECTORS' STATEMENT OF COMPLIANCE

CORPORATE GOVERNANCE – STATEMENT OF COMPLIANCE

Introduction

Pursuant to the Listing Rules issued by the Listing Authority, Medserv p.l.c. (the "Company") as a company whose equity securities are listed on a regulated market, should endeavour to adopt the Code of Principles of Good Corporate Governance contained in Appendix 5.1 of the Listing Rules (the "Code"). In terms of Listing Rule 5.94, the Company is obliged to prepare a report explaining how it has complied with the Code. For the purposes of the Listing Rules, the Company is hereby reporting on the extent of its adoption of the Code.

The Company acknowledges that the Code does not dictate or prescribe mandatory rules but recommends principles of good practice. However, the directors strongly believe that such practices are in the best interests of the Company and its shareholders and that compliance with principles of good corporate governance is not only expected by investors but also evidences the directors' and the Company's commitment to a high standard of governance.

Good corporate governance is the responsibility of the Board of Directors of the Company (the "Board"), and in this regard the Board has carried out a review of the Company's compliance with the Code during the period under review. As demonstrated by the information set out in this statement, the Company believes that it has, save as indicated herein the section entitled "Non-Compliance with the Code", throughout the accounting period under review, applied the principles and complied with the provisions of the Code. In the Non-Compliance section, the Board indicates and explains the instances where it has departed from or where it has not applied the Code, as allowed by the Code.

14

Part 1: Compliance with the Code Principle 1: The Board

The Board's principal purpose is to provide the required leadership of the Company, to set the present and future strategy of the Company and to ensure proper oversight and accountability. Throughout the first part of 2013, the Board comprised five directors, three of whom holding non-executive positions. Following the demise of Professor David Roberts, the number of directors was reduced to four, two of whom holding non-executive positions. The number of directors was again increased to five in 2014 by virtue of the co-option to the Board of Mr Joseph Zammit Tabona as a non-executive director. All of the directors holding office in 2013 were elected by the shareholders in the annual general meeting.

The presence of the executive directors on the Board is designed to ensure that the Board has direct access to the individuals having the prime responsibility for the executive management of the Company and the implementation of approved policies. Each director is provided with the information and explanations as may be required by any particular agenda item.

The Board delegates specific responsibilities to an Audit Committee and to a Financial Risk Committee. Further details in relation to the said committees and the responsibilities of the Board are found in Principles 4 and 5 of this Statement.

The directors and Restricted Persons (as defined in the Listing Rules) are informed and are aware of their obligations on dealings in securities of the Company within the established parameters of the law and the Listing Rules. Each such Director and Senior Officer has been provided with the code of dealing required in terms of Listing Rule 5.106.

Principle 2: Chairman and Chief Executive

The Chairman of the Company leads the Board and sets its agenda. In addition, the Chairman ensures that the directors receive precise, timely and objective information so that they can take sound decisions and effectively monitor the performance of the Company and that effective communication with shareholders is maintained. The Chairman also encourages active engagement by all directors for discussion of complex or contentious issues.

Principle 3: Composition of the Board

The Board considers that the size of the Board, whilst not being large as to be unwieldy, is appropriate, taking into account the size of the Company and its operations. The combined and varied knowledge, experience and skills of the Board members provides the balance of competences that are required, and adds value to the functioning of the Board and gives direction to the Company.

Throughout the first part of the period under review, the Board consisted of 2 executive directors and 3 nonexecutive directors. All 3 non-executive directors holding office in 2013, Mr Joseph FX Zahra, Mr Johannes Jacobus van Leeuwen and Professor David Roberts are considered to be independent within the meaning provided by the Code. The number of non-executive directors was reduced to 2 following the demise of Professor David Roberts on 5 July 2013

Principle 4: The Responsibilities of the Board

The Board has the first level responsibility for executing the four basic roles of Corporate Governance, namely accountability, monitoring, strategy formulation and policy development.

The Board has discussed and implemented a number of measures aimed at developing a succession policy with respect to Board members, particularly the executive directors of the Company.

Principle 5: Board Meetings

For the period under review the Board has implemented its policy to meet at least once every quarter. As a matter of practice, each board meeting to be held throughout the year is scheduled well in advance of their due date and each director is provided with detailed Board papers relating to each agenda item. Board meetings concentrate mainly on strategy, operational performance and financial performance of the Company. After each Board meeting and before the next, Board minutes that faithfully record attendance, key issues and decisions are sent to the directors. Meetings were attended as follows:

No of Meetings held:

Members

| Members | Attended |
|---------------------------------|----------|
| Mr Anthony S Diacono | 5 |
| Mr Anthony J Duncan | 5 |
| Mr Joseph FX Zahra | 5 |
| Mr Johannes Jacobus van Leeuwen | 2 |
| Prof David Roberts | 0 |

The Board also delegates specific responsibilities to the management team of the Company, the Audit Committee and the Financial Risk Management Committee, which Committees operate under their formal terms of reference.

Board Committees

Audit Committee

The Board delegates certain responsibilities to the Audit Committee, the terms of reference of which reflect the requirements stipulated in the Listing Rules. In addition, unless otherwise dealt with in any other manner prescribed by the Listing Rules, the Audit Committee has the responsibility to, inter alia, monitor and scrutinise, and, if required, approve Related Party Transactions, if any, falling within the ambits of the Listing Rules and to make its recommendations to the Board of any such proposed Related Party Transactions. The Audit Committee establishes internal procedures and monitors these on a regular basis. The terms of reference for the Audit Committee are designed both to strengthen this function within the Company and to widen the scope of the duties and responsibilities of this Committee. The Committee also has the authority to summon any person to assist it in the performance of its duties, including the external auditors of the Company who were invited to attend three meetings.

Throughout the first part of 2013, the Audit Committee was composed of Mr Joseph FX Zahra (non-executive director and Chairman of the Audit Committee), Mr Anthony J Duncan (executive director) and Mr Johannes Jacobus van Leeuwen (non-executive director). Professor David Roberts (non-executive director) was also a member of the Audit Committee until his demise. The Audit Committee is currently composed of Mr Joseph FX Zahra (non-executive director and Chairman of the Audit Committee), Mr Anthony J Duncan (executive director), Mr Johannes Jacobus van Leeuwen (non-executive director) and Mr Joseph Zammit Tabona (non-executive director) who was appointed in 2014.

5 During 2013, the Audit Committee met four times.

| Members | Attended |
|---------------------------------|----------|
| Mr Joseph FX Zahra | 4 |
| Mr Anthony J Duncan | 4 |
| Mr Johannes Jacobus van Leeuwen | 2 |
| Prof David Roberts | 0 |
| | |

The Board considers Joseph FX Zahra to be independent and competent in accounting and/or auditing. Such determination was based on Mr Zahra's substantial experience in various audit, accounting and risk management roles throughout his career.

Financial Risk Management Committee

The Board has set up a Financial Risk Management Committee composed of Mr Anthony J Duncan (executive director), Mr Karl Bartolo (Financial Controller) and Mr Colin Galea (Chief Accountant). The said Committee was set up with a view to manage the Group's currency, interest rates, liquidity and funding risks and to managing the Group's own financial investments. The Committee operates under specific terms of reference approved by the Board.

During 2013, the Financial Risk Management Committee met four times.

| Members | Attended |
|----------------------------------------|----------|
| Mr Anthony J Duncan | 4 |
| Mr Karl Bartolo (Financial Controller) | 4 |
| Mr Colin Galea (Chief Accountant) | 4 |

Senior executive management

The Company's current organisational structure contemplates the role of a Chief Operating Officer, a position which is occupied by Mr Godwin Borg. Mr Borg's role is to head the executive team dealing with all Group operations and to ensure the implementation of Board policies. In addition, the operations in Libya are headed by Mr Godfrey Attard, General Manager in Libya who reports directly to the Chief Operating Officer in Malta. The Financial Controller of the Medserv group of companies (the "Group") is Mr. Karl Bartolo. He is responsible for the preparation of the financial statements of the Group, for the accounts and administration division of the Group and forms part of the strategic team of the Group.

DIRECTORS'

15

STATEMENT OF COMPLIANCE

16

Principle 6: Information and Professional Development

The Board appoints the Chief Operating Officer who continues to enjoy its full support and confidence. Appointments and changes to senior management are approved by the Board. The Board actively considers the professional and technical development of all senior management. Management prepares detailed reviews for each Board meeting covering all aspects of the Company's business.

On joining the Board, the new director is provided with the opportunity to consult with the executive directors and senior management of the Company in respect of the operations of the Group. Each director is made aware of the Company's on-going obligations in terms of the Companies Act, the Listing Rules and other relevant legislation. Directors have access to the advice and services of the Company Secretary who is also the legal counsel to the Board and the Company in order to ensure that each director is aware of his legal obligations. The Company is also prepared to bear the expense incurred by the directors requiring independent professional advice should they judge it necessary to discharge their responsibilities as directors.

The Board has discussed and implemented a number of measures aimed at obtaining a succession plan with respect to the senior executive management.

Principle 7: Evaluation of the Board's Performance

With respect to the year under review, the Board undertook an evaluation of its own performance, the Chairman's performance and that of its Committees. The Board did not per se appoint a Committee to carry out this performance evaluation, but the evaluation exercise was conducted through a questionnaire, copies of which were sent to the Chairman of the Audit Committee and the results were reported to the Chairman of the Board.

Principle 8: Committees

Remuneration Committee

As is permitted in terms of provision 8.A.2 of the Code, on the basis of the fact that the remuneration of the directors is not performance-related, the Company has not set up a remuneration committee. The functions which would otherwise be carried out by such committee are carried out by the Board.

Principle 9: Relations with Shareholders and with the Market

Principle 10: Institutional Investors

The Board is of the view that over the period under review, the Company has communicated effectively with the market through a number of company announcements that it published informing the market of significant events happening within the Company.

The Company also communicates with its shareholders through its Annual General Meeting (further detail is provided under the section entitled General Meetings). The Chairman arranges for all directors to attend the annual general meeting and for the chairman of the Audit Committee to be available to answer questions, if necessary.

The Board ensures that sufficient contact is maintained with major shareholders to understand issues and concerns.

Apart from the annual general meeting, the Company intends to continue with its active communication strategy in the market and shall accordingly continue to communicate with its shareholders and the market by way of the Annual Report and Financial Statements, by publishing its results on a six-monthly basis during the year and through the directors statements published on a six-monthly basis, and by company announcements to the market in general. The Company recognises the importance of maintaining a dialogue with the market to ensure that its strategies and performance are well understood and disclosed to the market in a timely manner.

The Company's website (http://www.medservmalta.com) also contains information about the Company and its business which is a source of further information to the market.

17

Principle 11: Conflicts of Interest

The directors are aware that their primary responsibility is always to act in the interest of the Company and its shareholders as a whole irrespective of who appointed them to the Board. Acting in the interest of the Company includes an obligation to avoid conflicts of interest. In such instances, the Company has strict policies in place which allow it to manage such conflicts, actual or potential, in the best interest of the Company.

Principle 12: Corporate Social Responsibility

The Company acknowledges its corporate social responsibility to behave ethically and contribute to economic development while improving the quality of life of the work force and their families as well as of the local community and society at large. The Company is fully aware of its obligation to preserving the environment and continues to implement policies aimed at respecting the natural environment and to avoiding/minimising pollution.

During the year under review, the Company donated funds for the purpose of printing and publishing a book relating to the revolution in Libya. The Company promotes open communication with its workforce, responsibility and personal development. The Company maintains a staff development programme aimed at providing training to staff to assist their development with an aim to improve the Company's competitiveness and efficiency.

Part 2: Non-Compliance with the Code Principle 2 – Chairman and Chief Executive

In terms of the Code, it is recommended that the position of the Chairman and of the Chief Executive Officer be occupied by different individuals with clear divisions of responsibilities. In the event that the positions are occupied by the same individual, it is further recommended that the Company explains to the market, by way of company announcement, the reason for the two roles being combined. Mr Anthony S Diacono is the Chairman of the Company and a significant shareholder of the Company. Whilst Mr Diacono occupies an executive role within the Group, such position is not specifically designated as being Chief Executive Officer – the executive management of the Company is collectively vested in Mr Anthony S Diacono, Mr Anthony J Duncan and Mr Godwin Borg (Chief Operating Officer), each of which report directly to the Board of directors.

Principle 3 - Composition of the Board

The Board has not appointed one of the independent nonexecutive directors to be the senior independent director.

Principle 8B (Nomination Committee)

Pursuant to the Company's Articles of Association, the appointment of directors to the Board is reserved exclusively to the Company's shareholders (in line also with general and commonly accepted practice in Malta). Any shareholder/s who in the aggregate hold not less than 50,000 shares having voting rights in the Company is entitled to nominate a fit and proper person for appointment as a director of the Company. Furthermore, in terms of the memorandum and articles of association of the Company, the directors themselves are entitled to make recommendations and nominations to the shareholders for the appointment of directors at the next following annual general meeting.

Within this context, the Board believes that the setting up of a Nomination Committee is not required since the Board itself has the authority to recommend and nominate directors. Notwithstanding this, the Board will retain under review the issue relating to the setting up of a Nomination Committee.

Code Provision 9.3

The Company does not have a formal mechanism in place as required by Code provision 9.3 to resolve conflicts between minority shareholders and controlling shareholders and no such conflicts have arisen.

Internal Control

The Board is ultimately responsible for the Company's system of internal controls and for reviewing its effectiveness. Such a system is designed to manage rather than eliminate risk to achieve business objectives, and can provide only reasonable, and not absolute, assurance against normal business risks or loss. The Board reviews the effectiveness of the Company's system of internal controls. The Company strengthens this function through the Audit Committee that has initiated a business risk monitoring plan, the implementation of which is regularly monitored.

18

The key features of the Company's system of internal control are as follows:

Organisation

The Company operates through the executive directors and the Chief Operating Officer with clear reporting lines and delegation of powers. Whilst members of the senior management of the Group are in constant contact, formal management meetings are scheduled on a monthly basis. They are attended by the executive directors and senior executive management and other members of staff, upon invitation.

Control environment

The Company is committed to the highest standards of business conduct and seeks to maintain these standards across all of its operations. Company policies and employee procedures are in place for the reporting and resolution of improper activities.

The Company has an appropriate organisational structure for planning, executing, controlling and monitoring business operations in order to achieve Company objectives.

Company executives participate in periodic strategic reviews, which include consideration of long-term projections and the evaluation of business alternatives. Regular budgets and strategic plans are prepared. Performance against these plans is actively monitored and reported to the Board.

Risk identification

Company management is responsible for the identification and evaluation of key risks applicable to their respective areas of business. The mandate of the Audit Committee and the Financial Risk Management Committee also includes the continuous assessment and oversight of such key risks.

Listing Rule 5.97.5

The information required by this Listing Rule is found in the Directors' Report.

General Meetings and Shareholders' Rights Conduct of general meetings

It is only shareholders whose details are entered into the register of members on the record date that are entitled to participate in the general meeting and to exercise their voting rights. In terms of the Listing Rules, the record date falls 30 days immediately preceding the date set for the general meeting to which it relates. The establishment of a record date and the entitlement to attend and vote at general meeting does not, however, prevent trading in the shares after the said date.

In order for business to be transacted at a general meeting, a quorum must be present. In terms of the Articles of Association, 51% of the nominal value of the issued equity securities entitled to attend and vote at the meeting constitutes a guorum. If within half an hour, a guorum is not present, the meeting shall stand adjourned to the same day the next week, at the same time and place or to such other day and at such other time and place as the directors may determine. In any event, the adjourned meeting must be held at least ten days after the final convocation is issued and no new item must be put on the agenda of such adjourned meeting. If at the adjourned meeting a quorum is not yet present within half an hour from the time appointed for the meeting, the member or members present shall constitute a quorum. Generally, the Chairman of the Board presides as Chairman at every general meeting of the Company. At the commencement of any general meeting, the Chairman may, subject to applicable law, set the procedure which shall be adopted for the proceedings of that meeting. Such procedure is binding on the members.

If the meeting consents or requires, the Chairman shall adjourn a quorate meeting to discuss the business left unattended or unfinished. If a meeting is adjourned for 30 days or more, notice of the quorate meeting must be given as in the case of an original meeting. Otherwise, it is not necessary to give any notice of an adjourned meeting or of the business to be transacted at such quorate meeting.

At any general meeting, a resolution put to a vote shall be determined and decided by a show of hands, unless a poll is demanded before or on the declaration of the result of a show of hands by;

- (i) the Chairman of the meeting; or
- (ii) by at least three (3) members present in person or by proxy; or
- (iii) any member or members present in person or by proxy and representing not less than one tenth of the total voting power of all members having the right to vote at that meeting; or
- (iv) a member or members present in person or by proxy holding equity securities conferring a right to vote at the meeting, being equity securities on which an aggregate sum has been paid up equal to not less than one-tenth of the total sum paid up on all the equity securities conferring that right.

Unless a poll is so demanded, a declaration by the Chairman that a resolution has, on a show of hands, been carried or carried unanimously, or by a particular majority, or lost together with an entry to that effect in the minute book, shall constitute conclusive evidence of the fact without need for further proof. If a resolution requires a particular majority in value, in order for the resolution to pass by a show of hands, there must be present at that meeting a member or members holding in the aggregate at least the required majority. A poll demanded on the election of the Chairman or on a guestion of adjournment shall be taken forthwith. A poll demanded on any other question shall be taken at the discretion of the Chairman. In the case of equality of votes, whether on a show of hands or on a poll, the Chairman has a second or casting vote. On a show of hands every member present in person or by proxy shall have one vote for each equity security carrying voting rights of which he is the holder, provided that all calls or other sums presently payable by him in respect of equity securities have been paid.

Proxy

Every member is entitled to appoint one person to act as proxy holder to attend and vote at a general meeting instead of him. The proxy holder shall enjoy the same rights to participate in the general meeting as those to which the member thus represented would be entitled. If a member is holding shares for and on behalf of third parties, such member shall be entitled to grant a proxy to each of his clients or to any third party designated by a client and the said member is entitled to cast votes attaching to some of the shares differently from the others. In the case of voting by a show of hands, a proxy who has been mandated by several members and instructed to vote by some shareholders in favour of a resolution and by others against the same resolution shall have one vote for and one vote against the resolution.

The instrument appointing a proxy must be deposited at the office or by electronic mail at the address specified in the notice convening the meeting not less than forty-eight (48) hours before the time for holding the meeting or, in the case of a poll, not less than forty-eight (48) hours before the time appointed for the taking of the poll. The same applies to the revocation of the appointment of a proxy.

A form of instrument of proxy shall be in such form as may be determined by the directors and which would allow a member appointing a proxy to indicate how he would like his proxy to vote in relation to each resolution.

Including items on the agenda

A shareholder or shareholders holding not less than 5% of the issued share capital may include items on the agenda of the general meeting and table draft resolutions for items included on the agenda of a general meeting. Such right must be exercised by the shareholder at least 46 days before the date set for the general meeting to which it relates.

Questions

Shareholders have the right to ask questions which are pertinent and related to the items on the agenda.

DIRECTORS' STATEMENT OF COMPLIANCE

20

Electronic voting

In terms of the Articles of Association of the Company, the directors may establish systems to:

- allow persons entitled to attend and vote at general meetings of the Company to do so by electronic means in accordance with the relevant provisions of the Listing Rules; and
- allow for votes on a resolution on a poll to be cast in advance.

Where a shareholder requests the Company to publish a full account of a poll, the Company is required to publish the information on its website not later than 15 days after the general meeting at which the result was obtained.

Further details on the conduct of a general meeting and shareholders' rights are contained in the Memorandum and Articles of Association of the Company and in line with chapter 12 of the Listing Rules.

Remuneration Statement

Remuneration Policy – Senior Executives

As is permitted in terms of provision 8.A.2 of the Code, on the basis of the fact that the remuneration of the directors is not performance-related, the Company has not set up a remuneration committee. The functions which would otherwise be carried out by such Committee are carried out by the Board.

The Board determines the framework of the overall remuneration policy and individual remuneration arrangements for its senior executives. The Board considers that these remuneration packages reflect market conditions and are designed to attract appropriate quality executives to ensure the efficient management of the Company. During the current year under review there have been no significant changes in the Company's remuneration policy and no significant changes are intended to be effected thereto in the year ahead. The terms and conditions of employment of each individual within the executive team are set out in their respective indefinite contracts of employment with the Company. None of these contracts contain provisions for termination payments and other payments linked to early termination. The Company's senior executives may be paid by a bonus by the Company - the payment and extent of payment of such bonus is entirely at the discretion of the Board. Moreover, share options and profit-sharing are currently not part of the Company's remuneration policy.



The Company has opted not to disclose the amount of remuneration paid to its senior executives on the basis that it is commercially sensitive.

Remuneration Policy – Directors

The Board of directors determines the framework of the remuneration policy for the members of the Board as a whole. The maximum annual aggregate emoluments that may be paid to the directors is approved by the shareholders in General Meeting. The financial statements disclose an aggregate figure in respect of the directors' remuneration which with respect to the period under review amounted to ϵ 265,550 (entirely representing a fixed remuneration). Directors' emoluments are designed to reflect the directors' knowledge of the business and time committed to the Company's affairs. The remuneration of the directors is not performance-related.

Signed on behalf of the Board of Directors on 28 March 2014 by:

Joseph FX Zahra DIRECTOR AND CHAIRMAN OF AUDIT COMMITTEE

FINANCIAL STATEMENTS 2013



FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

23

DIRECTORS' RESPONSIBILITY FOR THE FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

The Companies Act, 1995 (Chapter 386, Laws of Malta) (the "Act") requires the directors of Medserv p.l.c. (the "Company") to prepare financial statements for each financial period which give a true and fair view of the financial position of the Company and the Group as at the end of the financial period and of the profit or loss of the Company and the Group for that period in accordance with the requirements of International Financial Reporting Standards as adopted by the EU.

The directors are responsible for keeping proper accounting records which disclose with reasonable accuracy, at any time, the financial position of the Company and the Group and to enable them to ensure that the financial statements have been properly prepared in accordance with the provisions of the Act.

The directors are also responsible for safeguarding the assets of the Group and hence for taking reasonable steps for the prevention and detection of fraud and other irregularities. The directors, through oversight of management, are responsible for ensuring that the Company establishes and maintains internal control to provide reasonable assurance with regard to reliability of financial reporting, effectiveness and efficiency of operations and compliance with applicable laws and regulations.

Management is responsible, with oversight from the directors, to establish a control environment and maintain policies and procedures to assist in achieving the objective of ensuring, as far as possible, the orderly and efficient conduct of the Group's business. This responsibility includes establishing and maintaining controls pertaining to the Company's objective of preparing financial statements as required by the Act and managing risks that may give rise to material misstatements in those financial statements. In determining which controls to implement to prevent and detect fraud, management considers the risks that the financial statements may be materially misstated as a result of fraud.

Signed on behalf of the Board of Directors by:

Anthony S Diacono



Anthony J Duncan DIRECTOR

STATEMENTS OF FINANCIAL POSITION

AS AT 31 DECEMBER 2013

FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

24

| | | Th | e Group | The | Company |
|-----------------------------------------|------|------------|------------|------------|-----------|
| | | 2013 | 2012 | 2013 | 2012 |
| | Note | € | € | € | € |
| ASSETS | | | | | |
| Property, plant and equipment | 12 | 8,330,709 | 5,064,529 | - | - |
| Investments in subsidiaries | 13 | - | - | 343,613 | 343,613 |
| Investment in jointly-controlled entity | 14 | - | - | - | - |
| Receivable from subsidiaries | 17 | - | - | 9,884,158 | 2,000,000 |
| Deferred tax assets | 15 | 4,577,440 | 4,315,046 | - | - |
| Total non-current assets | | 12,908,149 | 9,379,575 | 10,227,771 | 2,343,613 |
| | | | | | |
| Inventories | 16 | - | 73,671 | - | - |
| Trade and other receivables | 17 | 3,868,246 | 3,259,268 | 5,916,307 | 1,208,813 |
| Cash at bank and in hand | 23 | 5,682,988 | 530,729 | 1,232 | 1,879 |
| Total current assets | | 9,551,234 | 3,863,668 | 5,917,539 | 1,210,692 |
| Total assets | | 22,459,383 | 13,243,243 | 16,145,310 | 3,554,305 |

The notes on pages 31 to 63 are an integral part of these financial statements.

MEDSERV P.L.C. / ANNUAL REPORT 2013

STATEMENTS OF FINANCIAL POSITION – CONT. AS AT 31 DECEMBER 2013

| | | The Group | | The Company | |
|------------------------------------------------------------|------|-----------|-----------|-------------|-----------|
| | | 2013 | 2012 | 2013 | 2012 |
| | Note | € | € | € | € |
| EQUITY | | | | | |
| Share capital | 18 | 2,500,000 | 2,329,370 | 2,500,000 | 2,329,370 |
| Reserves | 18 | 4,606,761 | 4,318,333 | - | - |
| Retained earnings | | 772,443 | 957,979 | 876,355 | 1,191,706 |
| Total equity attributable to equity-holders of the Company | | 7,879,204 | 7,605,682 | 3,376,355 | 3,521,076 |
| Non-controlling interest | | 277,819 | 345,167 | - | - |
| Total equity | | 8,157,023 | 7,950,849 | 3,376,355 | 3,521,076 |

LIABILITIES

| Total equity and liabilities | | 22,459,383 | 13,243,243 | 16,145,310 | 3,554,305 |
|-------------------------------|----|------------|------------|------------|-----------|
| Total liabilities | | 14,302,360 | 5,292,394 | 12,768,955 | 33,229 |
| Total current liabilities | | 1,712,424 | 4,312,228 | 216,102 | 33,229 |
| Trade and other payables | 22 | 1,712,424 | 2,026,312 | 216,102 | 33,229 |
| Loans and borrowings | 20 | - | 2,261,296 | - | - |
| Current tax payable | | - | 24,620 | - | - |
| | | | | | |
| Total non-current liabilities | | 12,589,936 | 980,166 | 12,552,853 | - |
| Provisions | 21 | 37,083 | 36,952 | - | - |
| Loans and borrowings | 20 | 12,552,853 | 943,214 | 12,552,853 | - |
| | | | | | |

The notes on pages 31 to 63 are an integral part of these financial statements.

The financial statements on pages 24 to 63 were approved and authorised for issue by the Board of Directors on 28 March 2014 and signed on its behalf by:

Anthony S Diacono

Anthony J Duncan **DIRECTOR**

25

FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

STATEMENTS OF PROFIT OR LOSS AND OTHER COMPREHENSIVE INCOME

FOR THE YEAR ENDED 31 DECEMBER 2013

FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

26

| | | Th | e Group | The | Company |
|-------------------------------------------------------------|------|-------------|-------------|-----------|---------|
| | | 2013 | 2012 | 2013 | 201 |
| | Note | € | € | € | |
| CONTINUING OPERATIONS | | | | | |
| Revenue | 6 | 6,899,315 | 6,709,159 | - | |
| Cost of sales | 8 | (4,946,609) | (6,001,972) | - | |
| Gross profit | | 1,952,706 | 707,187 | - | |
| Other income | 7 | 40,210 | 20,939 | - | |
| Administrative expenses | 8 | (1,589,094) | (1,676,546) | (71,083) | (66,59 |
| Other expenses | 7 | (4,537) | (38,254) | - | |
| Results from operating activities | | 399,285 | (986,674) | (71,083) | (66,59 |
| Finance income | 10 | 13,990 | 207 | 106,290 | |
| Finance costs | 10 | (281,336) | (164,891) | (179,928) | |
| Net finance costs | 10 | (267,346) | (164,684) | (73,638) | |
| Share of loss of jointly- controlled entity (net of tax) | 14 | - | (1,772) | - | |
| Profit/(loss) before income tax | | 131,939 | (1,153,130) | (144,721) | (66,59 |
| Tax income | 11 | 262,394 | 775,228 | - | |
| Profit/(loss) for the year | | 394,333 | (377,902) | (144,721) | (66,59 |
| Profit/(loss) attributable to: | | | | | |
| Owners of the Company | | 387,278 | (249,970) | (144,721) | (66,59 |
| Non-controlling interest | | 7,055 | (127,932) | - | |
| Profit/(loss) for the year | | 394,333 | (377,902) | (144,721) | (66,59 |
| Total comprehensive income for the year | | 394,333 | (377,902) | (144,721) | (66,59 |
| | | | | | |
| Earnings/(loss) per share | 19 | 1c5 | (1c0) | (0c6) | (00 |

The notes on pages 31 to 63 are an integral part of these financial statements.

STATEMENT OF CHANGES IN EQUITY – THE GROUP

FOR THE YEAR ENDED 31 DECEMBER 2013

| | | Attributable | Attributable to equity holders of the Company | rs of the Compa | h | | |
|---------------------------------------------------------------------------------|------------------|------------------|-----------------------------------------------|----------------------|-----------|---------------------------------|-----------------|
| | Share capital | Legal reserve | Statutory reserve | Retained earnings | Total | Non- controlling interest | Total equity |
| | ŧ | ÷ | ÷ | Ψ | ÷ | ę | ę |
| | | | | | | | |
| Balance at 1 January 2012 | 2,329,370 | 60,000 | 3,499,171 | 2,267,111 | 8,155,652 | 468,599 | 8,624,251 |
| Total comprehensive income for the year | | | | | | | |
| Loss for the year | , | | • | (249,970) | (249,970) | (127,932) | (377,902) |
| Contributions by and distributions to owners | | | | | | | |
| Issue of shares to non-controlling interest (note 14) | ı | I | , | I | I | 4,500 | 4,500 |
| Dividends to equity holders | ı | ı | ı | (300,000) | (300,000) | | (300,000) |
| Transfer from retained earnings | T | ı | 759,162 | (759, 162) | I | | 1 |
| Balance at 31 December 2012 | 2,329,370 | 60,000 | 4,258,333 | 957,979 | 7,605,682 | 345, 167 | 7,950,849 |
| | | | | | | | |
| Balance at 1 January 2013 | 2,329,370 | 60,000 | 4,258,333 | 957,979 | 7,605,682 | 345, 167 | 7,950,849 |
| Total comprehensive income for the year | | | | | | | |
| Profit for the year | ı | ı | | 387,278 | 387,278 | 7,055 | 394,333 |
| Contributions by and distributions to owners | | | | | | | |
| Acquisition and disposal of non-controlling interest (note 13.3) | ı | ı | | (113,756) | (113,756) | 15,597 | (98,159) |
| Capitalisation of earnings | 170,630 | ı | ı | (170,630) | | • | 1 |
| Dividends to equity holders | | | ' | | • | (000'06) | (000'06) |
| Transfer from retained earnings | T | - | 288,428 | (288,428) | I | - | - |
| Balance at 31 December 2013 | 2,500,000 | 60,000 | 4,546,761 | 772,443 | 7,879,204 | 277,819 | 8,157,023 |
| The notes on pages 31 to 63 are an integral part of these financial statements. | tements. | | | | | | |

The notes on pages 31 to 63 are an integral part of these financial statements.

FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

STATEMENT OF CHANGES IN EQUITY – THE COMPANY

FOR THE YEAR ENDED 31 DECEMBER 2013

| FINANCIAL | |
|------------|--|
| STATEMENTS | |

28

| | Share capital | Retained earnings | Total equity |
|--------------------------------------------------------------------------------|------------------|----------------------|-----------------|
| | € | € | € |
| Balance at 1 January 2012 | 2,329,370 | 1,558,301 | 3,887,671 |
| | | | |
| Total comprehensive income for the year | | | |
| Loss for the year | - | (66,595) | (66,595) |
| | | | |
| Contributions by and distributions to owners | | | |
| Dividends paid to equity holders | - | (300,000) | (300,000) |
| Balance at 31 December 2012 | 2,329,370 | 1,191,706 | 3,521,076 |
| | | | |
| Balance at 1 January 2013 | 2,329,370 | 1,191,706 | 3,521,076 |
| | | | |
| Total comprehensive income for the year | | | |
| Loss for the year | - | (144,721) | (144,721) |
| | | | |
| Contributions by and distributions to owners | | | |
| Dividends paid to equity holders | 170,630 | (170,630) | - |
| Balance at 31 December 2013 | 2,500,000 | 876,355 | 3,376,355 |
| The notes on pages 21 to 62 are an integral part of these financial statements | | | |

The notes on pages 31 to 63 are an integral part of these financial statements.

STATEMENTS OF CASH FLOWS

FOR THE YEAR ENDED 31 DECEMBER 2013

| | | Th | e Group | The C | Company |
|-------------------------------------------------------------------|------|-----------|-----------|-----------|----------|
| | | 2013 | 2012 | 2013 | 2012 |
| | Note | € | € | € | € |
| Cash flows from operating activities | | | | | |
| Profit / (loss) for the year | | 394,333 | (377,902) | (144,721) | (66,595) |
| Adjustments for: | | | | | |
| Depreciation | | 503,117 | 503,868 | - | |
| Tax income | | (262,394) | (775,228) | - | - |
| Bad debts written off | | 8,574 | 118,534 | - | - |
| (Reversal)/Recognition of impairment loss on trade receivables | | (9,763) | 15,166 | - | - |
| Reversal of impairment loss on other receivables | | - | (118,534) | - | - |
| Provision for exchange fluctuations | | 4,537 | 15,155 | - | - |
| Provision for discounted future gratuity payments | | 132 | 8,763 | - | - |
| Interest payable | | 281,336 | 164,891 | 179,928 | - |
| Interest receivable | | (13,990) | (207) | (106,290) | - |
| Share of loss of jointly-controlled entity | | - | 1,772 | - | - |
| | | 905,882 | (443,722) | (71,083) | (66,595) |
| Change in inventories | | 73,671 | (73,671) | _ | |
| Change in trade and other receivables | | (502,011) | 1,713,453 | (9,679) | |
| Change in trade and other payables | | (830,409) | (346,677) | 10,250 | (6,096) |
| Change in related party balances | | (38,272) | (210,377) | 69,865 | 72,519 |
| Change in shareholders' balances | | 2,707 | (21,561) | - | |
| Change in directors' balances | | (3,692) | 3,338 | - | - |
| Cash (absorbed by)/ generated from operating activities | | (315,580) | 620,783 | (647) | (172) |
| Interest paid | | (111,899) | (88,045) | - | |
| Interest received | | 1,315 | 207 | - | - |
| Tax paid | | (24,620) | - | - | - |
| Net cash (used in)/ from operating activities | | (450,784) | 532,945 | (647) | (172) |
| Balance carried forward before investing and financing | | (450,784) | 532,945 | (647) | (172) |
| | | | | | |

The notes on pages 31 to 63 are an integral part of these financial statements.

29

FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

STATEMENTS OF CASH FLOWS - CONT.

FOR THE YEAR ENDED 31 DECEMBER 2013

FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

30

| | | The Group | | Th | The Company | |
|---------------------------------------------------------|------|-------------|-------------|-------|-------------|--|
| | | 2013 | 2012 | 2013 | 201 | |
| | Note | € | € | € | : | |
| Balance brought forward before investing and financing | | (450,784) | 532,945 | (647) | (172 | |
| Cash flows from investing activities | | | | | | |
| Investment in subsidiaries | | (38,000) | - | - | (480 | |
| Acquisition of property, plant and equipment | | (3,499,338) | (1,232,629) | - | | |
| Dividends received | | - | - | - | 298,05 | |
| Net cash (used in) /from investing activities | | (3,537,338) | (1,232,629) | - | 297,57 | |
| Cash flows from financing activities | | | | | | |
| Loan advanced by bank | | 2,172,909 | 834,578 | - | | |
| Repayments of bank loans | | (3,569,259) | (308,040) | - | | |
| Interest paid on bank loans | | (60,865) | (62,462) | - | | |
| Issue of shares | | 240 | - | - | | |
| Issue of notes | | 13,000,000 | - | - | | |
| Issue costs | | (556,508) | - | - | | |
| Advances by non-controlling interest | | - | 18,354 | - | | |
| Shares issued to non-controlling interest | | - | 4,500 | - | | |
| Dividends paid to non-controlling interest | | (60,043) | (180,129) | - | | |
| Dividends paid to owners of the Company | | - | (296,815) | - | (296,81 | |
| Net cash from/(used in) financing activities | | 10,926,474 | 9,986 | - | (296,81 | |
| Net increase/(decrease) in cash and cash equivalents | | 6,938,352 | (689,698) | (647) | 58 | |
| Cash and cash equivalents at 1 January | | (1,316,101) | (585,338) | 1,879 | 1,29 | |
| Effect of exchange rate fluctuations on cash held | | 22,237 | (2,565) | _ | | |
| Cash pledged as guarantee | | - | (38,500) | - | | |
| Cash and cash equivalents at 31 December | 24 | 5,644,488 | (1,316,101) | 1,232 | 1,87 | |

The notes on pages 31 to 63 are an integral part of these financial statements.

NOTES TO THE FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

FOR THE YEAR ENDED 31 DECEMBER 2013

1 Reporting entity

Medserv p.l.c. (the "Company") is a public liability company domiciled and incorporated in Malta.

The consolidated financial statements of the Company as at and for the year ended 31 December 2013 comprise the Company and its subsidiaries (together referred to as the "Group" and individually as "Group entities") and the Group's interest in a jointly- controlled entity (see note 14). The Group is primarily involved in providing services and support to the offshore oil and gas industry operating mainly in the Mediterranean basin with a focus on the industry's activities in North Africa.

2 Basis of preparation

2.1 Statement of compliance

The consolidated and separate financial statements (the "financial statements") have been prepared and presented in accordance with International Financial Reporting Standards as adopted by the EU ("the applicable framework"). All references in these financial statements to IAS, IFRS or SIC / IFRIC interpretations refer to those adopted by the EU. These financial statements have also been drawn up in accordance with the provisions of the Companies Act, 1995 (Chapter 386, Laws of Malta) (the "Act").

2.2 Basis of measurement

The financial statements have been prepared on the historical cost basis.

The methods used to measure fair values for disclosure purposes are discussed further in note 24.

2.3 Functional and presentation currency These financial statements are presented in Euro (\in), which is the Company's functional currency.

2.4 Use of estimates and judgements

The preparation of the financial statements in conformity with IFRSs requires management to make judgements, estimates and assumptions that affect the application of accounting policies and the reported amounts of assets, liabilities, income and expenses. Actual results may differ from these estimates. Estimates and underlying assumptions are reviewed on an ongoing basis. Revisions to accounting estimates are recognised in the period in which the estimates are revised and in any future periods affected.

Information about significant areas of estimation uncertainty and critical judgements in applying accounting policies that have the most significant effect on the amounts recognised in the financial statements is included in:

- Note 15 Recognition of deferred tax asset on investment tax credits;
- Note 12 Capitalisation of expenses; and
- Note 17 Deferral of costs directly attributable to service contracts.

3 Significant accounting policies

The accounting policies set out below have been applied consistently to all periods presented in these consolidated financial statements and have been applied consistently by Group entities.

Certain comparative amounts in the separate financial statements have been reclassified to conform with the current year's presentation.

3.1 Basis of consolidation3.1.1 Subsidiaries

Subsidiaries are those entities controlled by the Group. Control exists when the Group has the power, directly or indirectly, to govern the financial and operating policies of an entity so as to obtain benefits from its activities. In assessing control, potential voting rights that presently are exercisable are taken into account.

The financial statements of subsidiaries are included in the consolidated financial statements from the date that control commences until the date that control ceases. The accounting policies of the subsidiaries are the same policies adopted by the Group. Losses applicable to the non-controlling interests in a subsidiary are allocated to the non-controlling interests even if doing so causes the non-controlling interests to have a deficit balance. NOTES TO THE FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

3.1.2 Jointly-controlled entity

A jointly-controlled entity is an entity over whose activities the Group has joint control, established by contractual agreement and requiring unanimous consent for strategic financial and operating decisions.

An interest in a jointly-controlled entity is accounted for using the equity method and is recognised initially at cost. The cost of the investment includes transaction costs.

The consolidated financial statements include the Group's share of the profit or loss and other comprehensive income of equity accounted investees from the date that joint control commences until the date that joint control ceases.

When the Group's share of losses exceeds its interest in a jointly-controlled entity, the carrying amount of that interest, including any long-term investments, is reduced to zero, and the recognition of further losses is discontinued except to the extent that the Group has an obligation or has made payments on behalf of a jointly-controlled entity.

3.1.3 Transactions eliminated on consolidation

Intra-group balances and transactions, and any unrealised income and expenses arising from intra-group transactions, are eliminated in preparing the consolidated financial statements. Unrealised gains arising from transactions with the jointly-controlled entity are eliminated against the investment to the extent of the Group's interest in the investee. Unrealised losses are eliminated in the same way as unrealised gains, but only to the extent that there is no evidence of impairment.

3.2 Foreign currency transactions

Transactions in foreign currencies are translated to the functional currency of Group entities at exchange rates at the dates of the transactions. Monetary assets and liabilities denominated in foreign currencies at the reporting date are retranslated to the functional currency at the exchange rate at that date. The foreign currency gain or loss on monetary items is the difference between amortised cost in the functional currency at the beginning of the year, adjusted for effective interest and payments during the year, and the amortised cost in foreign currency translated at the exchange rate at the end of the year. Foreign currency differences arising on retranslation are recognised in profit or loss. Non-monetary items that are measured in terms of historical cost in a foreign currency are translated using the exchange rate at the date of the transaction.

3.3 Financial instruments

The Group classifies non-derivative financial assets and non-derivative financial liabilities into the categories of 'loans and receivables' and 'other financial liabilities', respectively.

3.3.1 Non-derivative financial assets – recognition and derecognition

The Group initially recognises non-derivative financial assets on the date that they are originated.

The Group derecognises a financial asset when the contractual rights to the cash flows from the asset expire, or it transfers the rights to receive the contractual cash flows on the financial asset in a transaction in which substantially all the risks and rewards of ownership of the financial asset are transferred. Any interest in transferred financial assets that is created or retained by the Group is recognised as a separate asset or liability.

Financial assets and liabilities are offset and the net amount presented in the statement of financial position when, and only when, the Group has a legal right to offset the amounts and intends either to settle on a net basis or to realise the asset and settle the liability simultaneously.

At reporting date, the Company's loans and receivables comprise loans to subsidiaries, cash and cash equivalents and trade and other receivables. On the same date, the Group's loans and receivables comprise cash and cash equivalents and trade and other receivables.

3.3.2 Non-derivative financial liabilities - recognition and derecognition

Financial liabilities are recognised initially on the trade date at which the Group becomes a party to the contractual provisions of the instrument.

The Group derecognises a financial liability when its contractual obligations are discharged, cancelled or expire.

Financial assets and liabilities are offset and the net amount presented in the statement of financial position when, and only when, the Group has a legal right to offset the amounts and intends either to settle on a net basis or to realise the asset and settle the liability simultaneously.

The Group's non-derivative financial liabilities comprise secured notes, loans and borrowings, a bank overdraft and trade and other payables.

NOTES TO THE FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

3.3.3 Non-derivative financial assets - measurement

Loans and receivables

Loans and receivables are financial assets with fixed or determinable payments that are not quoted in an active market. Such assets are recognised initially at fair value plus any directly attributable transaction costs. Subsequent to initial recognition, loans and receivables are measured at amortised cost using the effective interest method, less any impairment losses.

Cash and cash equivalents

Cash and cash equivalents comprise cash in hand, bank balances and call deposits, as well as a bank overdraft that is repayable on demand and formed an integral part of the Group's cash management.

Non-derivative financial liabilities are recognised initially at fair value less any directly attributable transaction costs. Subsequent to initial recognition these financial liabilities are measured at amortised cost using the effective interest method.

A bank overdraft that was repayable on demand and formed an integral part of the Group's cash management was included as a component of cash and cash equivalents for the purpose of the statement of cash flows.

3.3.4 Non-derivative financial liabilities - measurement Non-derivative financial liabilities are recognised initially at fair value less any directly attributable transaction costs. Subsequent to initial recognition these financial liabilities are measured at amortised cost using the effective interest method.

A bank overdraft that was repayable on demand and formed an integral part of the Group's cash management was included as a component of cash and cash equivalents for the purpose of the statement of cash flows.

3.3.5 Share capital

Share capital consists of ordinary shares that are classified as equity. Incremental costs directly attributable to the issue of ordinary shares are recognised as a deduction from equity, net of any tax effects.

3.4 Property, plant and equipment

3.4.1 Recognition and measurement

Items of property, plant and equipment are measured at cost less accumulated depreciation and accumulated impairment losses. Cost includes expenditure that is directly attributable to the acquisition of the asset. The cost of self-constructed assets includes the cost of materials and direct labour, any other costs directly attributable to bringing the assets to a working condition for their intended use, the costs of dismantling and removing the items and restoring the site on which they are located, and capitalised borrowing costs. Purchased software that is integral to the functionality of the related equipment is capitalised as part of that equipment.

When parts of an item of property, plant and equipment have different useful lives, they are accounted for as separate items (major components) of property, plant and equipment.

The gain or loss on disposal of an item of property, plant and equipment is determined by comparing the proceeds from disposal with the carrying amount of the property, plant and equipment and is recognised net within "other income" or "other expenses" in profit or loss.

3.4.2 Subsequent costs

The cost of replacing a component of an item of property, plant and equipment is recognised in the carrying amount of the item if it is probable that the future economic benefits embodied within the component will flow to the Group and its cost can be measured reliably. The carrying amount of the replaced part is derecognised. The cost of the dayto-day servicing of property, plant and equipment are recognised in profit or loss as incurred.

3.4.3 Depreciation

Deprecation is based on the cost of an asset less its residual value. Significant components of individual assets are assessed and if a component has a useful life that is different from the remainder of that asset, that component is depreciated separately.

Depreciation is recognised in profit or loss on a straight-line basis over the estimated useful lives of each component of an item of property, plant and equipment. Property developed and related improvements made on leased land are depreciated over the shorter of the land's lease term and the useful lives of the building and improvements unless it is reasonably certain that the Group will obtain ownership of the land by the end of the lease term. NOTES TO THE FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

A charge equivalent to a full year's depreciation is provided for during the year in which the property, plant and equipment is first brought to use and none during the year in which the item is disposed of or scrapped. No depreciation is recognised on items of property, plant and equipment which are not yet in use.

The estimated useful lives for the current and comparative periods are as follows:

| • | buildings and improvements | 10 - 48 | years |
|---|-------------------------------|---------|-------|
| • | furniture and fittings | 10 | years |
| • | health and safety equipment | 5 | years |
| • | office and computer equipment | 5 | years |
| • | plant and equipment | 8 | years |
| • | motor vehicles | 4 | years |

Depreciation methods, useful lives and residual values are reviewed at each financial year-end and adjusted if appropriate.

3.5 Leased assets

Leases in terms of which the Group assumes substantially all the risks and rewards of ownership are classified as finance leases. Upon initial recognition the leased asset is measured at an amount equal to the lower of its fair value and the present value of the minimum lease payments. Subsequent to initial recognition, the asset is accounted for in accordance with the accounting policy applicable to that asset.

Other leases are operating leases and are not recognised in the Group's statement of financial position.

3.6 Inventories

Inventories are measured at the lower of cost and net realisable value. The cost of inventories is based on the first-in first-out principle, and includes expenditure incurred in acquiring the inventories and other costs incurred in bringing them to their existing location and condition. Net realisable value is the estimated selling price in the ordinary course of business, less the estimated cost of completion and estimated costs necessary to make the sale.

3.7 Impairment

3.7.1 Non-derivative financial assets

A financial asset not carried at fair value through profit or loss is assessed at each reporting date to determine whether there is objective evidence that it is impaired. A financial asset is impaired if objective evidence indicates that a loss event has occurred after the initial recognition of the asset, and that the loss event had a negative effect on the estimated future cash flows of that asset that can be estimated reliably.

Objective evidence that financial assets are impaired can include default or delinquency by a debtor, restructuring of an amount due to the Group on terms that the Group would not consider otherwise, indications that a debtor or issuer will enter bankruptcy, economic conditions that correlate with defaults or the disappearance of an active market for a security. In addition, for an investment in an equity security, a significant or prolonged decline in its fair value below its cost is objective evidence of impairment.

The Group considers evidence of impairment for receivables at a specific asset level. All individually significant receivables are assessed for specific impairment.

An impairment loss in respect of a financial asset measured at amortised cost is calculated as the difference between its carrying amount and the present value of the estimated future cash flows discounted at the asset's original effective interest rate. Losses are recognised in profit or loss and reflected in an allowance account against receivables. Interest on the impaired asset continues to be recognised. When a subsequent event causes the amount of impairment loss to decrease, the decrease in impairment loss is reversed through profit or loss.

3.7.2 Non-financial assets

The carrying amounts of the Group's non-financial assets, other than deferred tax assets, are reviewed at each reporting date to determine whether there is any indication of impairment. If any such indication exists, then the asset's recoverable amount is estimated. An impairment loss is recognised if the carrying amount of an asset or its related cash-generating unit (CGU) exceeds its estimated recoverable amount.

NOTES TO THE FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

The recoverable amount of an asset or CGU is the greater of its value in use and its fair value less costs to sell. In assessing value in use, the estimated future cash flows are discounted to their present value using a pre-tax discount rate that reflects current market assessments of the time value of money and the risks specific to the asset. For the purpose of impairment testing, assets that cannot be tested individually are grouped together into the smallest group of assets that generates cash inflows from continuing use that are largely independent of the cash inflows of other assets or CGU.

The Group's corporate assets do not generate separate cash inflows. If there is an indication that a corporate asset may be impaired, then the recoverable amount is determined for the CGU to which the corporate asset belongs.

Impairment losses are recognised in profit or loss. Impairment losses recognised in prior periods are assessed at each reporting date for any indications that the loss has decreased or no longer exists. An impairment loss is reversed if there has been a change in the estimates used to determine the recoverable amount. An impairment loss is reversed only to the extent that the asset's carrying amount does not exceed the carrying amount that would have been determined, net of depreciation or amortisation, if no impairment loss had been recognised.

3.8 Investments in subsidiaries and jointly-controlled entity

3.8.1 Investment in subsidiaries

Investments in subsidiaries are shown in the statement of financial position of the Company at cost less any impairment losses.

3.8.2 Investment in jointly-controlled entity

A jointly-controlled entity is a contractual arrangement whereby the Company and other parties undertake an economic activity that is subject to joint control; that is when the strategic financial and operating policy decisions relating to the activities require the unanimous consent of the parties sharing control.

An investment in a jointly-controlled entity is shown in the statement of financial position of the Company at cost less impairment losses.

3.9 Employee benefits

3.9.1 Defined contribution plans

The Group contributes towards the State defined contribution plan in accordance with local legislation and to which it has no commitment beyond the payment of fixed contributions. Obligations for contributions to the defined contribution plan are recognised in profit or loss as incurred.

3.9.2 Other long-term employee benefits

The Group's net obligation in respect of long-term employee benefits is the amount of future benefit that employees have earned in return for their service in the current and prior periods; that benefit is discounted to determine its present value, and the fair value of any related assets is deducted. The discount rate is the yield at the reporting date on German Government Bonds that have maturity dates approximating the terms of the Group's obligations.

3.10 Revenue

3.10.1 Services rendered

Revenue from services rendered is recognised in profit or loss in proportion to the stage of completion of the transaction at the reporting date. The stage of completion is assessed by reference to surveys of work performed.

3.10.2 Goods sold

Revenue from the sale of goods in the course of ordinary activities is measured at the fair value of the consideration received or receivable, net of returns, trade discounts and volume rebates. Revenue is recognised when persuasive evidence exists, usually in the form of an executed sales agreement, that the significant risks and rewards of ownership have been transferred to the buyer, recovery of the consideration is probable, the associated costs and possible return of goods can be estimated reliably, there is no continuing management involvement with the goods, and the amount of revenue can be measured reliably. If it is probable that discounts will be granted and the amount can be measured reliably, then the discount is recognised as a reduction of revenue as the sales are recognised.

The timing of the transfers of risks and rewards occurs when the product is loaded onto the client's vessel. Generally for such products the customer has no right of return.

3.10.3 Dividends

Dividend income is recognised in profit or loss on the date the Company's right to receive payment is established.

NOTES TO THE FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

3.11 Lease payments

Payments made under operating leases are recognised in profit or loss on a straight-line basis over the term of the lease.

Contingent rent is that portion of the lease payments that is not fixed in amount but is based on the future amount of a factor that changes other than with the passage of time (e.g. percentage of future sales). Contingent lease payments are accounted for upon confirmation in the period in which they are incurred.

3.12 Foreign currency gains and losses

Foreign currency gains and losses are reported on a net basis as either "other income" or "other expenses" depending on whether foreign currency movement is in a net gain or net loss position.

3.13 Finance income and finance costs

Finance costs comprise interest expense on borrowings. Borrowing costs that are not attributable to the acquisition, construction or production of a qualifying asset are recognised in profit or loss using the effective interest method.

Finance income comprises interest income recognised on financial assets. Interest income is recognised as it accrues in profit or loss, using the effective interest method.

3.14 Government grants

Grants that compensate the Group for expenses incurred are recognised in profit or loss as other income on a systematic basis in the periods in which the expenses are recognised.

3.15 Income tax

Income tax expense comprises current and deferred tax. Current tax and deferred tax are recognised in profit or loss except to the extent that they relate to items recognised directly in equity or in other comprehensive income.

Current tax is the expected tax payable or receivable on the taxable income or loss for the year, using tax rates enacted or substantively enacted at the reporting date, and any adjustment to tax payable in respect of previous years. Current tax payable also includes any tax liability arising from the declaration of dividends. Deferred tax is recognised in respect of temporary differences between the carrying amounts of assets and liabilities for financial reporting purposes and the amounts used for taxation purposes. Deferred tax is measured at the tax rates that are expected to be applied to temporary differences when they reverse, based on the laws that have been enacted or substantively enacted by the reporting date.

Deferred tax assets and liabilities are offset if there is a legally enforceable right to offset current tax liabilities and assets, and they relate to income taxes levied by the same tax authority on the same taxable entity, or on different tax entities, but they intend to settle current tax liabilities and assets on a net basis or their tax assets and liabilities will be realised simultaneously.

A deferred tax asset is recognised for unutilised tax losses, tax credits and deductible temporary differences, to the extent that it is probable that future taxable profits will be available against which they can be utilised. Deferred tax assets are reviewed at each reporting date and are reduced to the extent that it is no longer probable that the related tax benefit will be realised.

3.16 Earnings/(loss) per share

The Group presents basic earnings/(loss) per share (EPS) data for its ordinary shares. This EPS is calculated by dividing the profit or loss attributable to ordinary shareholders of the Company by the weighted average number of ordinary shares outstanding during the period.

3.17 Segment reporting

An operating segment is a component of the Group that engages in business activities from which it may earn revenues and incur expenses, including revenues and expenses that relate to transactions with any of the Group's other components. All operating segments' operating results are reviewed regularly by the Board of Directors to make decisions about resources to be allocated to the segment and assess its performance, and for which discrete financial information is available.

Segment results that are reported to the Board of Directors include items directly attributable to a segment as well as those that can be allocated on a reasonable basis. Unallocated items comprise mainly the Company's assets and liabilities.

Segment capital expenditure is the total cost incurred during the year to acquire property, plant and equipment.

NOTES TO THE FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

3.18 Unrealised profits

Part II of the Third Schedule to the Act requires that only profits realised at the reporting date may be included as part of retained earnings available for distribution. Any unrealised profits at this date, taken to the credit of the income statement, are transferred to non-distributable reserves.

New standards and 4 interpretations not yet adopted

A number of new standards, amendments to standards and interpretations are effective for the annual periods beginning after 1 January 2013, and have not been applied in preparing these financial statements. Those which may be relevant to the Group are set out below. The Group does not plan to adopt these standards early.

IFRS 10 Consolidated Financial Statements, IFRS 11 Joint Arrangements, IFRS 12 Disclosure of Interests in other Entities (2011)

IFRS 10 introduces a single control model to determine whether an investee should be consolidated. The Group does not expect to change its consolidation conclusion in respect of its investees.

Under IFRS 11, the structure of the joint arrangement, although still an important consideration, is no longer the main factor in determining the type of joint arrangement and therefore the subsequent accounting.

- The Group's interest in a joint operation, which is an arrangement in which the parties have rights to the assets and obligations for the liabilities, will be accounted for on the basis of the Group's interest in those assets and liabilities.
- The Group's interest in a joint venture, which is an arrangement in which the parties have rights to the net assets, will be equity-accounted.

The Group may need to reclassify its joint arrangement, which may lead to changes in current accounting for this interest (see Note 3.1.2).

IFRS 12 brings together into a single standard all the disclosure requirements about an entity's interests in subsidiaries, joint arrangements, associates and unconsolidated structured entities. The Group is currently assessing the disclosure requirements for interests in subsidiaries and joint arrangement in comparison with the existing disclosures. IFRS 12 requires the disclosure of information about the nature, risks and financial effects of these interests.

These standards are effective for annual periods beginning on or after 1 January 2014 with early adoption permitted.

Operating segments 5.1

The Group has three reportable segments, as described below, which are the Group's strategic business units. The strategic business units operate from three different locations, but offer similar services and are managed by the same management team since they require similar resources and marketing strategies. For each of the strategic business units, the Board of Directors reviews internal management reports on a quarterly basis. The following summary describes the operations in each of the Group's reportable segments:

Malta operation

5

Includes the provision of comprehensive logistical support services for the offshore petro-chemical industry from a base in Kalafrana, Malta.

Libya operation

Includes the provision of comprehensive logistical support services for the onshore and offshore petro-chemical industry from a base in Misurata, Libya.

Cyprus operation

Includes the provision of comprehensive logistical support services for the offshore petro-chemical industry from a base in Larnaca, Cyprus.

Information regarding the results of each reportable segment is included below. Performance is measured based on segment profit before income tax, as included in the internal management reports that are reviewed by the Board of Directors. Segment profit is used to measure performance as management believes that such information is the most relevant in evaluating the results of certain segments relative to other entities that operate within these industries

NOTES TO THE FINANCIAL STATEMENTS



38

5.2 Information about reportable segments

| | Malta | Malta operation | Libya | Libya operation | Cyprus o | Cyprus operation | Т | Total |
|-------------------------------------------------------|-----------|-----------------|-----------|-----------------|----------|------------------|-----------|-----------|
| | 2013 | 2012 | 2013 | 2012 | 2013 | 2012 | 2013 | 2012 |
| | ŧ | ŧ | ę | ŧ | ŧ | Ψ | ę | ŧ |
| External revenues | 6,571,222 | 6,284,177 | 328,093 | 424,982 | | I | 6,899,315 | 6,709,159 |
| Inter-segment revenue | ı | I | 56,251 | I | ı | ı | 56,251 | I |
| Segment revenue | 6,571,222 | 6,284,177 | 384,344 | 424,982 | | ı | 6,955,566 | 6,709,159 |
| Interest revenue | 12,675 | I | 237 | 207 | 1,078 | I | 13,990 | 207 |
| Interest expense | (196,787) | (164,891) | ' | I | (10,911) | I | (207,698) | (164,891) |
| Depreciation | (317,309) | (308,985) | (185,808) | (194,883) | | ı | (503,117) | (503,868) |
| Reportable segment profit/(loss) before income tax | 284,812 | (581,723) | 55,359 | (226,695) | (58,815) | | 281,356 | (808,418) |
| | | | | | | | | |

| Reportable segment assets | 20,518,132 | 11,719,299 | 1,246,499 | 1,615,135 | 619,669 | 44,212 | 22,384,300 | 13,378,646 |
|--------------------------------|------------|------------|-----------|-----------|-------------|--------|------------|------------|
| Capital expenditure | 3,358,160 | 1,235,555 | | I | I | I | 3,358,160 | 1,235,555 |
| Reportable segment liabilities | 10,901,488 | 4,816,146 | 146,533 | 572,954 | 3, 186, 393 | 21,773 | 14,234,414 | 5,410,873 |
| | | | | | | | | |

39

5.3 Reconciliation of reportable segment revenues, profit or loss, assets and liabilities

| | 2013 | 2012 |
|---------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|-----------------------|---------------------|
| | € | € |
| Revenues | | |
| Total revenue for reportable segments | 6,955,566 | 6,709,159 |
| Elimination of inter-segment revenue | (56,251) | - |
| Consolidated revenues | 6,899,315 | 6,709,159 |
| Profit or loss | | |
| Total profit or loss for reportable segments | 281,356 | (808,418) |
| Unallocated amounts: | | |
| Other corporate expenses | (75,779) | (342,940) |
| Other interest payable | (73,638) | - |
| Share of loss of jointly-controlled entity | - | (1,772) |
| Assets | | |
| Total assets for reportable segments | 22,384,300 | 13,378,647 |
| Unallocated amounts | 130,792 | 19,702 |
| Inter-segment eliminations | (55,709) | (155,106) |
| Consolidated total assets | 22,459,383 | 13,243,243 |
| | | |
| Liabilities | | |
| ••• | 14,234,414 | 5,410,873 |
| Total liabilities for reportable segments | 14,234,414 123,725 | 5,410,873 36,627 |
| Liabilities Total liabilities for reportable segments Unallocated amounts Inter-segment eliminations | | |

40

5.4 Geographical information

The Group segments are managed from Malta but operate base facilities in Malta, Cyprus and Libya. In presenting information on the basis of geographical segments, segment revenue is based on the geographical location of customers. Segment assets are based on the geographical location of the assets.

| | | Non-current | | | Non-current |
|------------------|-----------|-------------|------------------|-----------|-------------|
| | Revenues | Assets | | Revenues | Assets |
| | € | € | | € | € |
| 31 December 2013 | | | 31 December 2012 | | |
| Libya | 3,176,394 | 731,060 | Libya | 3,042,414 | 731,060 |
| Italy | 1,361,818 | - | Italy | 2,090,978 | - |
| Switzerland | 13,901 | - | Switzerland | 314,287 | - |
| UK | 212,781 | - | UK | 95,478 | - |
| Malta | 1,587,343 | 4,333,469 | Malta | 533,579 | 4,333,469 |
| USA | 5,600 | - | USA | 135,972 | - |
| Other countries | 541,477 | - | India | 73,431 | - |
| | 6,899,314 | 5,064,529 | Other countries | 423,020 | - |
| | | | | 6,709,159 | 5,064,529 |

Group revenues from transactions with a single external customer amounted to approximately \in 2.5 million (2012: \in 2.6 million).

Situation in Libya

Notwithstanding that the Group's Libya operation sustained minimal operational activity resulting from persistent effects of the 2011 uprising and the political scenario in the region, the Libya operation continued servicing its clients during the year and is forecasted to continue in operation during year 2014. No client contacts have been terminated and all expired contracts were renewed for a minimal period of one year.

6 Revenue

Revenue is stated after deduction of sales rebates and indirect taxes.

| Category of activity | Th | e Group | The C | ompany |
|---------------------------------------|-----------|-----------|-------|--------|
| | 2013 | 2012 | 2013 | 2012 |
| | € | € | € | € |
| Logistical support and other services | 6,899,315 | 6,709,159 | - | - |

41

7 Other income and other expenses

7.1 Other income

| | The | Group |
|----------------------------------|--------|--------|
| | 2013 | 2012 |
| | € | € |
| Realised operating exchange gain | 6,119 | 8,471 |
| Photovoltaic income | 21,623 | - |
| Government grant | 12,468 | 12,468 |
| | 40,210 | 20,939 |

7.2 Other expenses

Other expenses incurred in the current and comparative years represented net unrealised operating exchange losses.

8 Expenses by nature

8.1

| | | The | e Group | The C | ompany |
|----------------------------------------------------|------|-----------|-----------|--------|--------|
| | | 2013 | 2012 | 2013 | 2012 |
| | Note | € | € | € | € |
| Direct cost of services | | 3,208,467 | 4,040,914 | - | - |
| Employee benefit expense | 9 | 1,504,334 | 1,637,991 | - | - |
| Depreciation | 12 | 503,117 | 503,868 | - | - |
| Professional fees | | 267,338 | 212,272 | 33,248 | 33,362 |
| Travelling and telecommunications | | 236,682 | 391,314 | - | - |
| Repairs and maintenance | | 281,913 | 129,495 | - | - |
| Rent | 25 | 246,546 | 346,110 | - | - |
| Insurance | | 108,317 | 121,745 | - | - |
| Other expenses | | 178,989 | 294,809 | 37,835 | 33,233 |
| Total cost of sales and administrative expenses | | 6,535,703 | 7,678,518 | 71,083 | 66,595 |

8.2

The total fees charged to the Group by the auditors during 2013 can be analysed as follows:

| | € |
|--------------------------|---------|
| Auditors' remuneration | 47,500 |
| Tax advisory services | 5,670 |
| Other non-audit services | 120,840 |
| | 174,010 |

9 Personnel expenses

Personnel expenses incurred by the Group during the year are analysed as follows:

| | 2013 | 2012 |
|-----------------------------------|-----------|-----------|
| | € | € |
| Directors' emoluments: | | |
| Remuneration | 238,957 | 216,798 |
| Fees | 49,904 | 60,126 |
| | 288,861 | 276,924 |
| Wages and salaries | 1,140,507 | 1,287,208 |
| Social security contributions | 80,190 | 77,088 |
| Government grant - employment aid | (5,224) | (3,229) |
| | 1,504,334 | 1,637,991 |

The weekly average number of persons employed by the Group during the year was as follows:

| | 2013 | 2012 |
|-------------------------------|------|------|
| | No. | No. |
| Operating | 47 | 43 |
| Management and administration | 10 | 9 |
| | 57 | 52 |

10 Finance income and finance costs

| | Th | e Group | The C | ompany |
|---------------------------------------|-----------|-----------|-----------|--------|
| | 2013 | 2012 | 2013 | 2012 |
| | € | € | € | € |
| Bank interest receivable | 13,990 | 207 | - | - |
| Interest receivable from subsidiaries | - | - | 106,290 | - |
| Finance income | 13,990 | 207 | 106,290 | - |
| | | | | |
| Interest payable on bank loans | (57,665) | (65,520) | - | - |
| Other bank interest payable | (86,215) | (99,371) | - | - |
| Interest payable to note holders | (136,508) | - | (179,928) | - |
| Other interest payable | (948) | - | - | - |
| Finance costs | (281,336) | (164,891) | (179,928) | - |
| | | | | |
| Net finance costs | (267,346) | (164,684) | (73,638) | - |

11 Tax income

11.1 Recognised in the income statement

| | The | Group | The Co | ompany |
|--------------------|------|-------|--------|--------|
| | 2013 | 2012 | 2013 | 2012 |
| | € | € | € | € |
| Current tax income | | | | |
| Prior year | - | 6,312 | - | - |

Deferred tax movement

| Origination and reversal of temporary differences | 262,394 | 768,916 | - | - |
|---------------------------------------------------|---------|---------|---|---|
| Total tax income | 262,394 | 775,228 | | |

11.2

The tax income for the year and the result of the accounting result multiplied by the tax rate applicable in Malta, the Company's country of incorporation, are reconciled as follows:

| | Tł | e Group | The | Company |
|-----------------------------------------------|----------|-------------|-----------|----------|
| | 2013 | 2012 | 2013 | 2012 |
| | € | € | € | € |
| Profit/(loss) before tax | 131,939 | (1,153,130) | (144,721) | (66,595) |
| Income tax using the domestic income tax rate | (46,179) | 403,596 | 50.652 | 23,308 |

Tax effect of:

| Depreciation charges not deductible by way of capital allowances in determining taxable income | (191) | (1,801) | - | - |
|---------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|-----------|-----------|----------|----------|
| Business Promotion Act investment tax credits | 405,812 | 446,385 | - | - |
| Disallowed expenses | (119,129) | (241,277) | (50,652) | (23,308) |
| Difference in tax rates applicable to Group entities | - | 158,269 | - | - |
| Exempt income | 21,864 | 4,364 | - | - |
| Adjustment to prior years' deferred tax asset | 217 | - | - | - |
| Adjustment to prior year's current tax | - | 6,312 | - | - |
| Share of loss of jointly-controlled entity | - | (620) | - | - |
| | 262,394 | 775,228 | | - |

The applicable tax rate is the statutory local income tax rate of 35% for income generated in Malta. The results from operations in Libya are not subject to tax except for services provided outside Misurata free zone (see note 11.3).

11.3 Income tax of operations in Libya

Under the requirements of Law number 9/2000 enacted in Libya which regulates Transit and Freezones, and Relative Implementing Regulations issued by the Resolution of the People's Committee General number 137/2004 and Article Number 6, all income generated in the Freezone, whether by natural and juridical entities, shall be exempt from any kind of tax and fees. The disposal, documents, assets, exchanges, money transfers and credit movements among Freezone companies or between Freezone companies and other companies shall also be exempt.

11.4 The Company's subsidiary, Medserv Operations Limited is eligible to the incentives provided by regulations 5 and 31 of the Business Promotion Regulations, 2001 ("BPRs") and regulation 4 of the Investment Aid Regulations ("IARs").

NOTES TO THE FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

| NOTES TO | |
|---------------|--|
| THE FINANCIAL | |
| STATEMENTS | |

44

12 Property, plant and equipment - The Group12.1

| | Total | Buildings | Base improvements | Plant and equipment | Furniture and fittings | Health and safety equipment | Office and computer equipment | Motor vehicles | Assets not in use |
|---------------------|-----------|-----------|----------------------|------------------------|---------------------------|-----------------------------------|-------------------------------------|-------------------|----------------------|
| | ŧ | Ŷ | Ψ | ŧ | ŧ | Æ | ŧ | Ψ | Æ |
| Balance at 01.01.12 | 7,988,479 | 3,684,600 | 95,766 | 2,956,490 | 615,409 | 13,196 | 411,108 | 211,910 | 1 |
| Acquisitions | 1,235,555 | I | I | 1,207,954 | 16,470 | I | 11,131 | I | ı |
| Disposals | (2,926) | I | I | (2,926) | I | I | I | I | I |
| Balance at 31.12.12 | 9,221,108 | 3,684,600 | 95,766 | 4,161,518 | 631,879 | 13, 196 | 422,239 | 211,910 | 1 |

| Balance at 01.01.13 | 9,221,108 | 3,684,600 | 95,766 | 4,161,518 | 631,879 | 13, 196 | 422,239 | 211,910 | 1 |
|---------------------|------------|-----------|--------|-----------|---------|---------|---------|---------|-----------|
| Acquisitions | 3,806,171 | 74,247 | ı | 233,207 | 62,945 | I | 29,076 | 48,536 | 3,358,160 |
| Balance at 31.12.13 | 13,027,279 | 3,758,847 | 95,766 | 4,394,725 | 694,824 | 13, 196 | 451,315 | 260,446 | 3,358,160 |

| | 9 |
|--------------|---|
| _ | į |
| Depreciation | |
| iat | |
| rec | |
| eb | |
| Δ | (|

| Balance at 01.01.12 | 3,652,711 | 738,277 | 40,424 | 2,062,040 | 286,174 | 13,196 | 335,060 | 177,540 | I |
|--------------------------------------|-----------|---------|--------|-----------|---------|---------|----------|---------|---|
| Charge for the year | 503,868 | 60, 129 | 9,576 | 319,431 | 60,504 | I | 38,317 | 15,911 | ı |
| Balance at 31.12.12 | 4,156,579 | 798,406 | 50,000 | 2,381,471 | 346,678 | 13,196 | 373,377 | 193,451 | I |
| | | | | | | | | | |
| Balance at 01.01.13 | 4,156,579 | 798,406 | 50,000 | 2,381,471 | 346,678 | 13,196 | 373,377 | 193,451 | I |
| Charge for the year | 503,117 | 60,815 | 9,576 | 308,560 | 68,824 | I | 28,799 | 26,543 | I |
| Charge for the year – capitalised | 36,874 | I | I | 36,874 | I | ı | I | I | I |
| Balance at 31.12.13 | 4,696,570 | 859,221 | 59,576 | 2,726,905 | 415,502 | 13, 196 | 402, 176 | 219,994 | 1 |

| þ | |
|-------------------------------------------|----------|
| The Grou | |
| Property, plant and equipment - The Group | |
| plant and | |
| Property, | |
| | <u>_</u> |

12.12

| | | | Base | Plant and | Furniture | Health and safety | Office and computer | Motor | Assets |
|---------------------|-----------|-----------|--------------|-----------|--------------|----------------------|------------------------|----------|------------|
| | Total | Buildings | improvements | equipment | and fittings | equipment | equipment | vehicles | not in use |
| | € | € | ŧ | ŧ | £ | ŧ | ŧ | £ | £ |
| Carrying amounts | | | | | | | | | |
| At 1 January 2012 | 4,335,768 | 2,946,323 | 55,342 | 894,450 | 329,235 | I | 76,048 | 34,370 | I |
| At 31 December 2012 | 5,064,529 | 2,886,194 | 45,766 | 1,780,047 | 285,201 | I | 48,862 | 18,459 | I |
| | | | | | | | | | |
| At 1 January 2013 | 5,064,529 | 2,886,194 | 45,766 | 1,780,047 | 285, 201 | | 48,862 | 18,459 | • |
| At 31 December 2013 | 8.330.709 | 2.899.626 | 36.190 | 1.667.820 | 279.322 | | 49.139 | 40.452 | 3.358.160 |

- 12.2 At 31 December 2013, the Group still used fully depreciated plant and equipment that had a gross carrying amount of €1,222,576 (2012: €1,209,369).
- 12.3 The Group's buildings are constructed on land held under title of temporary emphyteusis from Malta Freeport Corporation Limited for a period up to 29 May 2045. On 5 December 2012, the Group entered into a lease agreement with Malta Freeport Corporation Limited that would extend the right of use of the said land until 29 May 2060.
- 12.4 During the year capitalised borrowing costs related to the construction of the photovoltaic farm classified as assets not in use amounted to €59,645 (2012:€Nil). Assets not in use mainly consist of photovoltaic equipment and construction cost for the development of the 2011kWp photovoltaic farm. The said amount includes capitalised depreciation of €36,874, personnel expenses of €36,404 and capitalised borrowing cost of €58,208. The photovoltaic farm is scheduled to be commissioned by July 2014.

12.5 Security

At 31 December 2013, the Group's emphyteutical rights on the Medserv site at the Malta Freeport at the Port of Marsaxlokk (refer to Note 12.6) were subject to a general hypothec and a special hypothec in relation to the notes issue by the Company during the year (refer to Note 20.3)

As at the end of comparative year, the Group's plant and equipment were subject to hypothecs on bank loans and general overdraft facilities amounting to €3,315,596.

Dr Marc Bonello, Partner of the local professional firm TBA Periti, in terms of, and with due regard the property rights could be sold subject to any existing third party obligations. Based upon publicly Freeport Corporation Limited to Medserv Operations Limited on the 5th December 2012. The valuavailable data and comparable recent market transactions on an arm's length basis, together with During the comparative year, the property rights held by the Group over industrial property formgiven to, the Valuation Standards of the Kamra Tal-Periti (Chamber of Architects & Civil Engineers ing part of the Malta Freeport at the Port of Marsaxlokk were valued by an external valuer, Perit property rights, which comprise land and the overlying buildings and facilities, emanate from the ease agreement dated 5th December 2012, as well as the operating licence issued by the Malta TBA Periti's analysis and experience in the local real estate market and information provided by ation of the property rights was carried out on the basis of Market Value on the assumption that the Group, it was the professional opinion of TBA Periti that the Market Value of the above-men-Standards (March 2012)'. TBA Periti declared that it had no undisclosed interest in the property. and its employment and compensation were not contingent upon its findings and valuation, and of Malta) and with The Royal Institution of Chartered Surveyors 'RICS Valuation – Professional that no fees payable to TBA Periti were made by the Group during the preceding year. These emphyteutical grant deeds dated 29th May 1997, 23rd December 1999, 22nd June 2004, the 12.6 Fair value measurement of leased facilities at Malta Freeport ioned property rights, as at 31st December 2012, amounted to €40.3 million.

12.7 As at 31 December 2013, the Group is committed to incur capital expenditure of €1.6 million (2012: €4 million).

NOTES TO THE FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

13 Investments in subsidiaries



At 31 December 2013

NOTES TO THE FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

46

| | Capital subscribed |
|---------------------|--------------------|
| | € |
| At 1 January 2012 | 343,133 |
| Acquisitions | 480 |
| At 31 December 2012 | 343,613 |
| | |
| At 1 January 2013 | 343,613 |

343,613

13.2 List of subsidiaries and sub-subsidiaries

| Subsidiaries | Registered Office | Ownersh | ip interest | Nature of business | Paid up |
|------------------------------------------|-----------------------------------------|---------|-------------|------------------------------------------|---------|
| | | 2013 | 2012 | | |
| | | % | % | | % |
| Medserv International Limited | Port of Marsaxlokk Birzebbugia Malta | 99.99 | 99.99 | Holding company | 25 |
| Medserv Italy Limited | Port of Marsaxlokk Birzebbugia Malta | 99.99 | 99.99 | Holding company | 20 |
| Medserv Eastern Mediterranean Limited | Port of Marsaxlokk Birzebbugia Malta | 99.99 | 99.99 | Holding company | 20 |
| Medserv East Africa Limited | Port of Marsaxlokk Birzebbugia Malta | 99.99 | 99.99 | Holding company | 20 |
| Medserv Libya Limited | Port of Marsaxlokk Birzebbugia Malta | 99.99 | 99.99 | Holding company | 20 |
| Medserv Operations Limited | Port of Marsaxlokk Birzebbugia Malta | 99.99 | 99.99 | Logistical support and other services | 100 |
| Sub-subsidiaries | | | | | |
| Medserv Misurata FZC | Qasr Ahmed Misurata Libya | 60.00 | 60.00 | Logistical support and other services | 100 |
| Medserv (Cyprus) Limited | Karaiskakis Street Limassol Cyprus | 80.00 | 55.00 | Logistical support and other services | 100 |

13.3 On 3 September 2013, the Company acquired the remaining 45% interest in Medserv (Cyprus) Limited, increasing its ownership interest in that subsidiary to 100%, for a consideration of €100,000. The carrying amount of the non-controlling interests in Medserv (Cyprus) Limited on the date of acquisition was a negative balance of €34,333, representing 45% interest in the subsidiary's net liabilities at the date of acquisition. This resulted in the derecognition of the non-controlling interests in the subsidiary of €34,333 and a decrease in equity attributable to owners of the parent of €134,333.

On 17 December 2013, the Company disposed of a 20% interest out of the 100% interest held in Medserv (Cyprus) Limited at a consideration of \in 2,000. This resulted in the recognition of non-controlling interests of \in 18,577 (debit balance, representing 20% interest in the subsidiary's net liabilities at the date of disposal) and an increase in equity attributable to owners of the parent of \in 20,577.

The effect of these transactions resulted in a net decrease in equity attributable to owners of the parent of €113,756.

Investment in jointly-controlled entity 14

On 3 November 2010, the Group acquired 50 percent of the share capital of a newly established jointly-controlled entity, Medserv Italia s.r.l., a company registered in Italy. Medserv Italia s.r.l. was set up to provide comprehensive logistical support and service base for the oil and gas industry. The jointly-controlled entity has not carried out any business activities during the period to 31 December 2013.

Summary of financial information for the jointly-controlled entity as at 31 December 2013 and in the period then ended is as follows:

| | 2013 | 2012 |
|---------------------|-------|-------|
| | € | € |
| Non-current assets | 1,140 | - |
| Current assets | 7,775 | 4,997 |
| Total assets | 8,915 | 4,997 |
| Current liabilities | 9,140 | 4,997 |
| Total liabilities | 9,140 | 4,997 |
| Net liabilities | (225) | - |

| Group's share of net assets (50%) | (113) | - |
|-----------------------------------|---------|---------|
| | | |
| Income | - | - |
| Expenses | (3,789) | (3,545) |
| Loss for the period | (3,789) | (3,545) |
| | | |
| Group's share of loss | - | (1,772) |

As at 31 December 2013, the Group's share of unabsorbed losses amounted to €1,895 (2012: €Nil).

15 Deferred tax assets and liabilities

15.1 Deferred tax assets and liabilities are attributable to the following:

| | Assets | | Lia | Liabilities | | Net | |
|------------------------------------------------------------|-----------|-----------|-------|-------------|-----------|-----------|--|
| | 2013 | 2012 | 2013 | 2012 | 2013 | 2012 | |
| | € | € | € | € | € | € | |
| The Group | | | | | | | |
| Property, plant and equipment | 15,304 | 38,588 | - | - | 15,304 | 38,588 | |
| Provision for discounted future gratuity payments | 12,981 | 12,935 | - | - | 12,981 | 12,935 | |
| Impairment loss on receivables | 2,880 | 6,297 | - | - | 2,880 | 6,297 | |
| Provision for exchange fluctuations | - | - | (170) | (1,107) | (170) | (1,107) | |
| Investment tax credits | 4,215,107 | 3,809,295 | - | - | 4,215,107 | 3,809,295 | |
| Unutilised tax losses and unabsorbed capital allowances | 331,338 | 449,038 | - | - | 331,338 | 449,038 | |
| Tax assets / (liabilities) | 4,577,610 | 4,316,153 | (170) | (1,107) | 4,577,440 | 4,315,046 | |
| Set off of tax | (170) | (1,107) | 170 | 1,107 | - | _ | |
| Net tax assets | 4,577,440 | 4,315,046 | - | - | 4,577,440 | 4,315,046 | |

47 NOTES TO

THE FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

| | Balance 01.01.12 | Recognised in profit or loss | Balance 31.12.12 |
|---------------------------------------------------------|---------------------|---------------------------------|---------------------|
| | € | € | € |
| Property, plant and equipment | 38,364 | 224 | 38,588 |
| Provision for discounted future gratuity payments | 9,866 | 3,069 | 12,935 |
| Impairment loss on receivables | 990 | 5,307 | 6,297 |
| Provision for exchange fluctuations | (2,261) | 1,154 | (1,107) |
| Investment tax credits | 3,362,910 | 446,385 | 3,809,295 |
| Unutilised tax losses and unabsorbed capital allowances | 136,261 | 312,777 | 449,038 |
| | 3,546,130 | 768,916 | 4,315,046 |

15.2 Movement in temporary differences during the year - The Group

| | Balance 01.01.13 | 8 | |
|---------------------------------------------------------|---------------------|-----------|-----------|
| | € | € | € |
| Property, plant and equipment | 38,588 | (23,284) | 15,304 |
| Provision for discounted future gratuity payments | 12,935 | 46 | 12,981 |
| Impairment loss on receivables | 6,297 | (3,417) | 2,880 |
| Provision for exchange fluctuations | (1,107) | 937 | (170) |
| Investment tax credits | 3,809,295 | 405,812 | 4,215,107 |
| Unutilised tax losses and unabsorbed capital allowances | 449,038 | (117,700) | 331,338 |
| | 4,315,046 | 262,394 | 4,577,440 |

15.3 Recognition of deferred tax asset on investment tax credits

As at 31 December 2013, a deferred tax asset of \leq 4,215,107 (2012: \leq 3,809,295) was recognised in the financial statements to the extent of investment tax credits expected to be utilized in the future. Based on the Group's profit forecasts of the Malta operations for the period 2014 to 2020, the directors believe that the Group will have sufficient taxable profit in the future against which this deferred tax asset can be utilized.

These profit forecasts were based on realistic assumptions of business growth, including the expected volume of business arising from maintenance projects and the provision of logistic support services to the offshore oil and gas industry during the forecast period that the directors believe will be provided by the shore base at Malta Freeport. Historic values of similar projects were used to support and quantify the net result of the future projects and services. The extent of utilization of the investment tax credits was based on the assumption that the profit forecasts will be subject to the current tax rate of 35%.

15.4 Unrecognised deferred tax asset

A deferred tax asset of \in 1,126,967 (2012: \in Nil) has not been recognised in respect of investment tax credits, because it is not probable that sufficient future taxable profit will be available, until these credits expire on 31 December 2020, against which the Group can use the benefits therefrom.



16 Inventories

Inventories in the comparative year consisted of raw materials and consumables used in the provision of maintenance services.

17 Trade and other receivables

17.1

| | Th | The Group | | Company |
|-----------------------------|-----------|-----------|-----------|-----------|
| | 2013 | 2012 | 2013 | 2012 |
| | € | € | € | € |
| Trade receivables | 1,696,000 | 2,363,790 | - | - |
| Amounts due by subsidiaries | - | - | 5,786,988 | 1,191,229 |
| Other receivables | 861,179 | 304,226 | - | - |
| Accrued income | - | 475,614 | - | - |
| Prepayments | 384,454 | 115,638 | 27,263 | 17,584 |
| Deferred expenses | 926, 613 | - | 102,056 | - |
| | 3,868,246 | 3,259,268 | 5,916,307 | 1,208,813 |

17.2 Trade receivables are shown net of impairment losses amounting to €8,230 (2012: €17,993).

- 17.3 Amounts due by subsidiaries are unsecured, interest-free and repayable on demand. Transactions with related parties are set out in note 27 to these financial statements.
- 17.4 The Group's exposure to credit and currency risks and impairment losses relating to trade and other receivables are disclosed in note 24.
- 17.5 Receivables from subsidiaries classified as non-current assets have the following terms and conditions:

| | | | | The | e Company |
|----------------------|----------|--------------------------|---------------------|-----------|-----------|
| | Currency | Nominal interest rate | Year of maturity | 2013 € | 2012 € |
| Unsecured borrowings | EUR | - | After 2014 | 2,728,870 | 2,000,000 |
| Unsecured loan | EUR | 6% | 2023 | 6,701,375 | - |
| Unsecured loan | EUR | 6.25% | 2016 | 453,913 | - |
| | | | | 9,884,158 | 2,000,000 |

17.6 Deferred expenses mainly include costs incurred by the Group that are related directly to securing a contract. These costs have been deferred as they relate to contracts commencing in year 2014 and beyond for which future economic benefits are expected to flow to the enterprise and can be identified separately and measured reliably. 49

NOTES TO THE FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

18 Capital and reserves

18.1 Share capital

NOTES TO THE FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

50

| | Group and Company Ordinary shares | |
|---------------------------------------|--------------------------------------|------------|
| | | |
| | 2013 | 2012 |
| | No. | No. |
| In issue at 1 January | 10,000,000 | 10,000,000 |
| Increase in shares due to share split | 15,000,004 | - |
| In issue at 31 December - fully paid | 25,000,004 | 10,000,000 |

During the year the Company re-denominated the authorised share capital of the Company from 20,000,000 ordinary shares of a nominal value of $\in 0.232937$ per share into 20,000,000 ordinary shares of a nominal value of $\in 0.25$ per share thus increasing the authorised share capital from $\notin 4,658,740$ to $\notin 5,000,000$.

The Company also re-denominated the issued share capital of the Company from 10,000,000 ordinary shares of a nominal value of $\in 0.232937$ per share into 10,000,000 ordinary shares of a nominal value of $\in 0.25$ per share by the capitalisation of $\in 170,630$ from the Company's retained earnings for the purpose of paying up the difference between the current nominal value and the new nominal value, thus increasing the issued share capital from $\in 2,329,370$ to $\in 2,500,000$.

Following the re-denominations set out above:

- the nominal value of the Company's authorised share capital was re-denominated and converted from 20,000,000 ordinary shares of a nominal value of €0.25 each to 50,000,000 ordinary shares of a nominal value of €0.10 (2012: €0.23293) each;
- ii) the nominal value of the Company's issued share capital was as a result re-denominated and converted from 10,000,000 ordinary shares of a nominal value of €0.25 each to 25,000,004 ordinary shares of a nominal value of €0.10 (2012: €0.23293) each.

At 31 December 2013, the authorised share capital comprised 50,000,000 ordinary shares (2012: 20,000,000). All shares have a par value of $\in 0.10$. The issued share capital is fully paid up.

The holders of ordinary shares are entitled to receive dividends as declared from time to time and are entitled to one vote per share at meetings of the Company. All shares rank equally with regard to the Group and the Company's residual assets.

18.2 Legal reserve

The legal reserve represents an amount of retained earnings, equivalent to 20% of the share capital of the Libyan subsidiary, which was transferred to this non-distributable reserve in accordance with the requirements of the memorandum and articles of association of the Libyan subsidiary.

18.3 Statutory reserve

The statutory reserve is not distributable and comprises transfers of amounts equivalent to unrealised gains in accordance with the requirements of the Companies Act, 1995 (Chapter 386, Laws of Malta). As at 31 December 2013, the balance in this reserve represented the deferred tax asset recognised in respect of investment tax credits, unutilised tax losses and unabsorbed capital allowances available to the Group as at that date.

18.4 Availability of reserves for distribution

| | т | The Group | | e Company |
|-------------------|-----------|-----------|---------|-----------|
| | 2013 | 2012 | 2013 | 2012 |
| | € | € | € | € |
| Distributable | 772,443 | 957,979 | 876,355 | 1,191,706 |
| Non-distributable | 4,606,761 | 4,318,333 | - | - |
| | 5,379,204 | 5,276,312 | 876,355 | 1,191,706 |

51 NOTES TO THE FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

18.5 Dividends

The following dividends were declared and paid by the Company during the year ended 31 December:

| | 2013 | 2012 |
|---------------------------------------------------------------------|------|---------|
| | € | € |
| Nil euro cents per qualifying ordinary share (2012: 1.2 euro cents) | - | 300,000 |

After the end of the reporting period, the following dividends were proposed by the directors. The dividends have not been provided for and there are no tax consequences.

| | 2013 | 2012 |
|---------------------------------------------------------------------|---------|------|
| | € | € |
| 2.4 euro cents per qualifying ordinary share (2012: nil euro cents) | 600,000 | - |

Dividend per qualifying ordinary share is worked out on the number of shares existing as at 31 December 2013.

19 Earnings/(loss) per share

The calculation of basic earnings per share of the Group and the Company is based on the profit attributable to shareholders of the Company as shown in the income statement, divided by the number of shares in issue as at 31 December 2013. During the year and the comparative period there were no dilutive potential ordinary shares.

| | The Group | | The Company | |
|------------------------------------------------------------|-----------|-----------|-------------|----------|
| | 2013 | 2012 | 2013 | 2012 |
| | € | € | € | € |
| Profit/(loss) for the year attributable to shareholders | 387,278 | (249,970) | (144,721) | (66,595) |
| Number of shares in issue at 31 December 2013 | | 25,000, | 004 | |
| Earnings/(loss) per share | 1c5 | (1c0) | (0c6) | (0c3) |

20 Loans and borrowings

20.1 This note provides information about the contractual terms of the Group's interest-bearing loans and borrowings. For more information about the Group's exposure to interest rate and liquidity risk, see note 24.

| | 1 | The Group | | e Company |
|-------------------------|------------|-----------|------------|-----------|
| | 2013 | 2012 | 2013 | 2012 |
| | € | € | € | € |
| Non-current liabilities | | | | |
| Secured bank loans | - | 943,214 | - | - |
| Secured notes | 12,552,853 | - | 12,552,853 | - |
| | 12,552,853 | 943,214 | 12,552,853 | - |
| | | | | |

Current liabilities

| Secured bank loans | - 453,136 | |
|--------------------|-------------|--|
| Bank overdraft | - 1,808,160 | |
| | - 2,261,296 | |

20.2 Terms and debt repayment schedule

At the end of the comparative year, the Group had bank loans amounting to \in 1,396,350. The interest rate and terms of repayment were as follows:

| Bank loan | Interest rate | Repayable by |
|-----------|---------------|-------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|
| €9,773 | 5.25% | Monthly instalments of €1,977 inclusive of interest, repayable up to April 2013. |
| €64,925 | 4.45% | Monthly instalments of €988 inclusive of interest, repayable up to December 2018. |
| €99,749 | 4.45% | Repayable immediately upon receipt of Malta Enterprise grant. |
| €583,267 | 5.50% | Monthly instalments of \in 12,727 inclusive of interest, repayable up to April 2017. |
| €638,636 | 5.50% | Monthly instalments of \in 20,050 inclusive of interest, repayable up to December 2015. |

The loans amounting to \in 9,773, \in 64,925 and \in 99,749 were secured by joint and several guarantees given by the parent company.

The loans amounting to \in 583,267 and \in 638,636 were secured by a general hypothec for \in 3,315,596 over all assets present and future of the Company; a special hypothec for \in 3,315,596 over the temporary utile dominium on Medserv site and buildings at Malta Freeport, Kalafrana; a guarantee that the Company shall not pay dividends in excess of 40% of the Group's net profit after tax, not to pay dividends beyond the amount of \in 1,514,093 without the bank's prior consent.

During 2013, all of these loans were repaid in full from the proceeds of a \in 13,000,000 6% note issue on 11 October 2013. These bonds are redeemable on 30 September 2023 with an early redemption option exercisable by giving a 30 day notice from 30 September 2020.

NOTES TO THE FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

20.3 The carrying amount of the notes is made up as follows:

| | € | € |
|-------------------------------------------------------------|-----------|------------|
| Proceeds from issue of notes | - | 13,000,000 |
| Transaction costs | 556,508 | |
| Less amount deferred in respect of future tranche (note 17) | (102,056) | (454,452) |
| | | 12,545,548 |

| Amortisation of transaction costs during the year | 7,305 |
|---------------------------------------------------|------------|
| | 12,552,853 |

These notes are secured by Medserv Operations Limited (a subsidiary – see Note 13.2) through a general hypothec and a special hypothec over its emphyteutical rights on the Medserv site at the Malta Freeport at the Port of Marsaxlokk (refer to Note 12.5)

20.4 Furthermore as at 31 December 2012, the Company enjoyed general overdraft facilities of €2,425,000 at the following terms and conditions:

| Bank overdraft | Interest rate | Repayable by |
|----------------|---------------|----------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|
| €25,000 | 5.375% | Joint and several guarantees by the Company |
| €500,000 | 5.25% | Joint and several guarantees by the Company |
| €1,900,000 | 5.50% | Secured by a general hypothec over the Group's assets present and future; a special hypothec over the emphyteutical property situated at the Company's sites and buildings |

The outstanding overdraft balances in relation to the facilities of \in 25,000 and \in 1,900,000 were repaid in full through the same \in 13,000,000 6% note issue.

At 31 December 2013, the Group had unutilised bank overdraft facilities of €500,000 (2012: €616,840).

21 Provisions

This provision is for retirement gratuities relating to the obligation of a subsidiary to effect ex-gratia payments to a number of its retiring employees, according to the Collective Agreement with the employees' union.

22 Trade and other payables

22.1

| | The Group | | The Company | |
|-----------------------------------------|-----------|-----------|-------------|--------|
| | 2013 | 2012 | 2013 | 2012 |
| | € | € | € | € |
| Trade payables | 751,267 | 1,354,024 | 5,900 | - |
| Amounts due to shareholders | 31,976 | 29,269 | 27,729 | 27,729 |
| Amounts due to directors | - | 3,692 | - | - |
| Amounts due to non-controlling interest | 205,587 | 156,182 | - | - |
| Accrued expenses | 648,780 | 103,549 | 182,473 | 5,500 |
| Other payables | 74,814 | 379,596 | - | - |
| | 1,712,424 | 2,026,312 | 216,102 | 33,229 |

53 NOTES TO THE FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

22.2 The amounts due to shareholders are all unsecured, interest free and repayable on demand. Transactions with related parties are set out in note 27 to these financial statements.



54

22.3 The Group's and Company's exposure to currency and liquidity risk related to trade and other payables is disclosed in note 24.

23 Cash and cash equivalents

| | | The Group | | The Co | ompany |
|--------------------------------------------------|------|-----------|-------------|--------|--------|
| | | 2013 | 2012 | 2013 | 2012 |
| | Note | € | € | € | € |
| Bank balances | | 5,667,574 | 512,502 | 1,232 | 1,879 |
| Cash in hand | | 15,414 | 18,227 | - | - |
| | | | | | |
| Cash and cash equivalents | | 5,682,988 | 530,729 | 1,232 | 1,879 |
| Bank overdraft used for cash management purposes | 20 | - | (1,808,160) | - | - |
| Cash pledged as guarantees | | (38,500) | (38,500) | - | - |
| Effect of exchange fluctuations | | - | (170) | - | - |
| | | 5,644,488 | (1,316,101) | 1,232 | 1,879 |

The Group's and Company's exposure to interest rate risk and sensitivity analysis for financial assets and liabilities are disclosed in note 24.

24 Financial instruments – Fair values and risk management

24.1 Accounting classifications and fair values

Accounting classifications

The Group classifies non-derivative financial assets and non-derivative financial liabilities into the categories of 'loans and receivables' and 'other financial liabilities', respectively. At reporting date, the Group's loans and receivables comprised cash and cash equivalents and trade and other receivables. On the same date, the Company's loans and receivables comprised loans to subsidiaries, cash and cash equivalents and trade and other receivables. The Group's non-derivative financial liabilities comprised secured notes, loans and borrowings, a bank overdraft and trade and other payables. The Company's non-derivative financial liabilities comprised secured notes secured notes and trade and other payables.

Fair values versus carrying amounts

The fair values of financial assets and liabilities, together with the carrying amounts shown in the statement of financial position, are as follows:

| The Group | 31 De | 31 December 2013 | | 31 December 2012 | |
|-----------------------------|--------------------|------------------|--------------------|------------------|--|
| | Carrying amount | Fair value | Carrying amount | Fair value | |
| Trade and other receivables | 2,557,179 | 2,557,179 | 3,143,630 | 3,143,630 | |
| Cash at bank and in hand | 5,682,988 | 5,682,988 | 530,729 | 530,729 | |
| Secured bank loans | - | - | (1,396,350) | (1,396,350) | |
| Trade and other payables | (1,712,424) | (1,712,424) | (2,026,312) | (2,026,312) | |
| Bank overdraft | - | - | (1,808,160) | (1,808,160) | |
| Secured notes | (12,552,853) | (13,676,000) | - | - | |
| | (6,025,110) | (7,148,257) | (1,556,463) | (1,556,463) | |

| The Company | 31 December 2013 | | 31 December 2012 | |
|-------------------------------|--------------------|---------------|--------------------|---------------|
| | Carrying amount | Fair value | Carrying amount | Fair value |
| Receivables from subsidiaries | 9,884,158 | 9,884,158 | 2,000,000 | 2,000,000 |
| Trade and other receivables | 5,916,307 | 5,916,307 | 1,191,229 | 1,191,229 |
| Cash at bank and in hand | 1,232 | 1,232 | 1,879 | 1,879 |
| Trade and other payables | (216,102) | (216,102) | (33,229) | (33,229) |
| Secured notes | (12,552,853) | (13,676,000) | - | - |
| | 3,032,742 | 1,909,595 | 3,159,879 | 3,159,879 |

The base for determining fair values is disclosed below.

Except for debt securities, the carrying amount of all financial instruments not measured at fair value approximates their fair value. The fair value of the debt securities as at 31 December 2013 amounted to \in 13,676,000 whilst its carrying amount was \in 12,552,853. The fair value of financial instruments not measured at fair value was determined as follows:

Loans and receivables

This category of assets is reported net of impairment allowances to reflect the estimated recoverable amounts. A bank balance amounting to ϵ 4,000,000 included in cash and cash equivalents is repriceable within 3 months. Other cash and cash equivalents and trade and receivables are all short-term in nature. The carrying amounts of these financial assets therefore approximate their fair values.

Secured notes issued

This category of liabilities is carried at amortised cost. The instrument included in this category is quoted and its fair value has been determined by reference to the market price as at 31 December 2013.

Other financial liabilities

This category of liabilities is carried at amortised cost. The carrying value of these liabilities which are short term in nature, approximates their fair values.

24.2 Financial risk management

The Group has exposure to the following risks from its use of financial instruments:

- credit risk
- liquidity risk
- market risk
- operational risk.

This note presents information about the Group's exposure to each of the above risks, the Group's objectives, policies and processes for measuring and managing risk, and the Group's management of capital.

24.3 Risk management framework

The Board of Directors has overall responsibility for the establishment and oversight of the Group's risk management framework. The Board of Directors, together with the Group's Audit Committee, are responsible for developing and monitoring the Group's risk management policies.

The Group's risk management policies are established to identify and analyse the risks faced by the Group, to set appropriate risk limits and controls, and to monitor risks and adherence to limits. Risk management policies and systems are reviewed regularly to reflect changes in market conditions and the Group's activities. The Group, through its training and management standards and procedures, aims to develop a disciplined and constructive control environment in which all employees understand their roles and obligations.

The Group's Audit Committee oversees how management monitors compliance with the Group's risk management policies and procedures, and reviews the adequacy of the risk management framework in relation to the risks faced by the Group. The Board of Directors set up a Financial Risk Management Committee to assist in the management of the credit risk, liquidity risk and market risk on a day-to-day basis. The Financial Risk Management Committee is made up of a Board member and senior management officers of the Group.

24.4 Credit risk

Credit risk is the risk of financial loss to the Group if a customer or counterparty to a financial instrument fails to meet its contractual obligations, and arises principally from the Group's receivables from customers.

Exposure to credit risk

The carrying amount of financial assets represents the maximum credit exposure. The maximum exposure to credit risk at the reporting date was:

| | Carrying amount | | | | |
|------------------------------------------------------------------------------|-----------------|-----------|-----------|-----------|--|
| | The Group | | The | Company | |
| | 2013 | 2012 | 2013 | 2012 | |
| Trade and other receivables (excluding prepayments and deferred expenses) | 2,557,179 | 3,143,630 | 5,786,988 | 1,191,229 | |
| Cash at bank | 5,667,574 | 512,502 | 1,232 | 1,879 | |
| | 8,224,753 | 3,656,132 | 5,788,220 | 1,193,108 | |

Trade and other receivables

The Group offers logistical services to large customers operating within the oil and gas industry. These customers operate huge budgets and historically have been sufficiently funded to meet their obligations towards the Group. Contracts with customers are generally negotiated by the Board of Directors and discussed with the Audit Committee.

Most of the Group's customers have been transacting with the Group for a number of years, and losses have occurred infrequently. In monitoring customer credit risk, customers are grouped according to their credit characteristics, including geographic location, aging profile, maturity and existence of previous financial difficulties.

The Group's exposure to credit risk is influenced mainly by the individual characteristics of each customer. The default risk of the industry and country in which customers operate, has less influence on credit risk. Approximately 37 percent (2012: 39 percent) of the Group's revenue is attributable to sales transactions with a single customer (see note 5.4).

NOTES TO THE FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

The maximum exposure to credit risk for trade receivables (see note 17.1) at the reporting date by geographic region was:

| | Th | The Group | | The Company | |
|-----------------|-----------|-----------|------|-------------|--|
| | 2013 | 2012 | 2013 | 2012 | |
| Carrying amount | | | | | |
| Domestic | 416,032 | 247,604 | - | - | |
| EU countries | 269,339 | 598,364 | - | - | |
| Libya | 998,926 | 1,440,012 | - | - | |
| USA | - | 6,059 | - | - | |
| Other | 11,703 | 71,751 | - | - | |
| | 1,696,000 | 2,363,790 | _ | - | |



Impairment losses

The aging of trade receivables at the reporting date was:

| The Group | Gross | Impairment | Gross | Impairment |
|----------------------|-----------|------------|-----------|------------|
| | 2013 | 2013 | 2012 | 2012 |
| Not past due | 1,107,740 | - | 1,720,189 | - |
| Past due 0-30 days | 185,135 | - | 297,201 | - |
| Past due 31-120 days | 233,572 | - | 267,846 | - |
| More than 120 days | 177,784 | 8,230 | 96,547 | 17,993 |
| | 1,704,231 | 8,230 | 2,381,783 | 17,993 |

The movement in the allowance for impairment in respect of trade receivables during the year was as follows:

| | 2013 | 2012 |
|------------------------|---------|--------|
| Balance at 1 January | 17,993 | 2,827 |
| Movement | (9,763) | 15,166 |
| Balance at 31 December | 8,230 | 17,993 |

The impairment loss at 31 December 2013 relates to amounts being disputed by customers of a subsidiary. The recoverability of such balance is doubtful at year-end, although the directors have indicated that efforts will be made to recover such balance.

Based on historic default rates, the Group believes that apart from the above, no further impairment allowance is necessary, in respect of trade receivables past due more than 120 days.

24.5 Liquidity risk

Liquidity risk is the risk that the Group will encounter difficulty in meeting the obligations associated with its financial liabilities that are settled by delivering cash or another financial asset. The Group's approach to managing liquidity is to ensure, as far as possible, that it will always have sufficient liquidity to meet its liabilities when due, under both normal and stressed conditions, without incurring unacceptable losses or risking damage to the Group's reputation.

The Group regularly reviews the costing of its services in its effort to monitor its cash flow requirements.

Typically the Group ensures that it has sufficient cash on demand to meet expected operational expenses for a period of 60 days, including the servicing of financial obligations; this excludes the potential impact of extreme circumstances that cannot reasonably be predicted, such as natural disasters. As at 31 December 2013, the Group had an unutilised overdraft facility amounting to \in 500,000, which bears interest at the Bank's Base Rate plus 3 per cent respectively.

In the meantime, the Group is discussing fresh facilities with its bankers for the continued development of its operations.

| NOTES TO |
|---------------|
| THE FINANCIAL |
| STATEMENTS |

58

The following are the contractual maturities of financial liabilities, including estimated interest payments and excluding the impact of netting agreements:

| | Carrying amount | Contractual cash flows | 6 months or less | 6-12 months | 1-2 years | 2-5 years | 5-10 years |
|--------------------------|--------------------|---------------------------|---------------------|----------------|--------------|--------------|---------------|
| The Group | ÷ | ŧ | ÷ | ÷ | Ψ | Ψ | Ψ |
| 31 December 2013 | | | | | | | |
| Financial liabilities | | | | | | | |
| Secured notes | 12,552,853 | (20,800,000) | (390,000) | (390,000) | (780,000) | (2,340,000) | (16,900,000) |
| Trade and other payables | 1,712,424 | (1,712,424) | (1,712,424) | • | ı | · | I |
| | 14,265,277 | (22,512,424) | (2,102,424) | (390,000) | (780,000) | (2,340,000) | (16,900,000) |
| | | | | | | | |
| 31 December 2012 | | | | | | | |
| Financial liabilities | | | | | | | |
| Secured bank loans | 1,396,350 | (1,532,727) | (312,608) | (202,587) | (780,493) | (237,039) | I |
| Trade and other payables | 2,026,312 | (2,026,312) | (2,026,312) | I | ı | | I |
| Bank overdraft | 1,808,160 | (1,889,211) | (1,889,211) | I | I | I | I |
| | 5,230,822 | (5,448,250) | (4,228,131) | (202,587) | (780,493) | (237,039) | I |
| | | | | | | | |
| | Carrying | Contractual | 6 months | 6-12 | 1-2 | 2-5 | 5-10 |
| | amount | cash flows | or less | months | years | years | years |
| The Company | € | e | £ | e | e | e | e |
| 31 December 2013 | | | | | | | |
| Financial liabilities | | | | | | | |
| Secured notes | 12,552,853 | (20,800,000) | (390,000) | (390,000) | (780,000) | (2,340,000) | (16,900,000) |
| Trade and other payables | 216,102 | (216, 102) | (216,102) | I | | | I |
| | 12,768,955 | (21,016,102) | (606,012) | (390,000) | (780,000) | (2,340,000) | (16,900,000) |

It is not expected that the cash flows included in the maturity analysis could occur significantly earlier, or at significantly different amounts.

(33,229)

(33,229)

33,229

Trade and other payables

31 December 2012 Financial liabilities

24.6 Market risk

Market risk is the risk that changes in market prices, such as foreign exchange rates, and interest rates will affect the Group's income. The objective of market risk management is to manage and control market risk exposures within acceptable parameters, while optimising the return.

Currency risk

The Group is exposed to currency risk on sales, purchases and bank balances that are denominated in a currency other than the Group's functional currency, primarily the U.S. Dollar (USD), Pound Sterling (GBP) and Libyan Dinar (LYD).

In respect of denominated monetary assets and liabilities denominated in foreign currencies, the Group ensures that its net exposure is kept to an acceptable level by maintaining funds in bank accounts denominated in the same foreign currencies. This will enable the Group to hold on to foreign currency when rates are not favourable until the situation reverses.

Exposure to currency risk

The Group's exposure to foreign currency risk was as follows based on notional amounts:

| | 31 December 2013 31 Decem | | | 31 December 2 | 1ber 2012 | |
|----------------------------------------------|----------------------------------|---------|----------|---------------|-----------|---------|
| | USD | GBP | LYD | USD | GBP | LYD |
| Trade receivables | 12,530 | - | 4,740 | 28,815 | - | 17,998 |
| Trade payables | (6,459) | (5,296) | (23,389) | (17,040) | (41,078) | (1,480) |
| Net statement of financial position exposure | 6,071 | (5,296) | (18,649) | 11,775 | (41,078) | 16,518 |
| Available funds in foreign currency | 122,613 | - | 314,114 | 8,816 | 501 | 23,520 |
| Net exposure | 128,684 | (5,296) | 295,465 | 20,591 | (40,577) | 40,038 |

The following significant exchange rates applied during the year:

| | Aver | Average rate | | ing date t rate |
|-----|-------|--------------|-------|--------------------|
| | 2013 | 2012 | 2013 | 2012 |
| USD | 1.328 | 1.286 | 1.377 | 1.321 |
| GBP | 0.849 | 0.811 | 0.835 | 0.817 |
| LYD | 1.677 | 1.619 | 1.678 | 1.668 |

STATEMENTS

Sensitivity analysis

A 10 percent strengthening of the Euro against the following currencies as at 31 December would have increased/ (decreased) profit or loss (and equity) by the pre-tax amounts shown below. This analysis is based on foreign currency exchange rate variances that the Group and the Company considered to be reasonably possible at the end of the reporting period. This analysis assumes that all other variables, in particular interest rates, remain constant. The analysis is performed on the same basis for 2012.

| | The Group | The Company |
|------------------|-----------|-------------|
| | Profit | or loss |
| 31 December 2013 | € | € |
| USD | (8,499) | - |
| GBP | 577 | - |
| LYD | (1,776) | - |

| | The Group | The Company | |
|------------------|----------------|-------------|--|
| | Profit or loss | | |
| 31 December 2012 | € | € | |
| USD | (3,565) | - | |
| GBP | 4,569 | - | |
| LYD | (2,204) | - | |

A 10 percent weakening of the Euro against the above currencies at 31 December would have had the equal but opposite effect on the above currencies to the amounts shown above, on the basis that all other variables remain constant.

24.7 Interest rate risk

Profile

At the reporting date the interest rate profile of the Group's and the Company's interest-bearing financial instruments was:

| | | Carry | ing amount | |
|---------------------------|--------------|-------------|--------------|---------|
| | Т | he Group | The (| Company |
| | 2013 | 2012 | 2013 | 2012 |
| Fixed rate instruments | | | | |
| Financial assets | 5,485,281 | 458,148 | 7,174,655 | - |
| Financial liabilities | (12,552,853) | - | (12,552,853) | - |
| | | | | |
| Variable rate instruments | | | | |
| Financial liabilities | - | (3,204,510) | - | - |

The Group does not account for any fixed rate financial assets and liabilities at fair value through profit or loss. Therefore, a change in interest rate at the end of the reporting period would not affect profit or loss.

The Group's borrowings are subject to an interest rate that varies according to revisions made to the Bank's Base Rate. The Group does not carry out any hedging in order to hedge its interest rate risk exposure.

A change of 100 basis points in interest rates at the reporting date would have increased / (decreased) profit or loss (and equity) by the pre-tax amounts shown below. This analysis assumes that all other variables, in particular foreign currency rates, remain constant. The analysis is performed on the same basis for 2012.

NOTES TO THE FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

A change of 100 basis points in interest rates on fixed rate instuments would have increased or decreased the Group's equity by \in 19,590 (2012: \in Nil) and the Company's equity by \in 12,122 (2012: \in Nil).

A change of 100 basis points in interest rates on variable rate instuments would have increased or decreased the Group's equity by \in Nil (2012: \in 24,961) and no effect on the Company's equity.

24.8 Operational risk

Operational risk is the risk of direct or indirect loss arising from a wide variety of causes associated with the Group's processes, personnel, technology and infrastructure, and from external factors other than credit, market and liquidity risks such as those arising from legal and regulatory requirements and generally accepted standards of corporate behaviour. Operational risks arise from all of the Group's operations.

The Group's objective is to manage operational risk so as to balance the avoidance of financial losses and damage to the Group's reputation with overall cost effectiveness and to avoid control procedures that restrict initiative and creativity.

The primary responsibility for the development and implementation of controls to address operational risk is assigned to senior management. This responsibility is supported by the development of overall Group standards for the management of operational risk in the following areas:

- requirements for appropriate segregation of duties, including the independent authorisation of transactions
- requirements for the reconciliation and monitoring of transactions
- compliance with regulatory and other legal requirements
- documentation of controls and procedures
- requirements for the periodic assessment of operational risks faced, and the adequacy of controls and procedures to address the risks identified
- requirements for the reporting of operational losses and proposed remedial action
- development of contingency plans
- training and professional development
- ethical and business standards
- risk mitigation, including insurance where this is effective

24.9 Capital management

The directors' policy is to maintain a strong capital base so as to maintain investor, creditor and market confidence and to sustain future development of the business. The directors monitor the return on capital, which the Group defines as result from operating activities divided by total shareholders' equity. The directors also monitor the level of dividends to ordinary shareholders.

The directors seek to maintain a balance between the higher returns that might be possible with higher levels of borrowings and the advantages and security afforded by a sound capital position.

There were no changes in the Group's approach to capital management during the year.

The Group is not subject to externally imposed capital requirements.

NOTES TO THE FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

25 Operating leases

Leases as lessee

The Group leases a quay, a warehouse and ancillary facilities at Malta Freeport, Kalafrana and similar facilities at Misurata Free Zone Port, Misurata in Libya and at the Port of Larnaca, in Cyprus under three separate operating leases. The lease at Malta Freeport, Kalafrana runs for a period of forty-seven and a half years from 5 December 2012, while that in Libya runs for a period of thirty years from 1 January 2007. On the other hand, the lease in Cyprus is for a period of three years, starting 1 September 2013 and may be renewed subject to the lessor's approval.

During the year, contingent lease payments amounting to ϵ 49,338 were reversed in terms of an exemption granted by the lessor of the facilities in Misurata, Libya with respect to contingent lease payments due for the comparative year. No lease payments were recognized in profit or loss with respect to the current year as the directors consider it virtually certain that the Group will be exempted from the annual rent of ϵ 811,000 stated in the lease agreement.

At 31 December 2013, the future minimum lease payments under non-cancellable operating leases are payable as follows:

| | 2013 |
|---------------------------------|-----------|
| | € |
| Less than one year | 961,680 |
| Between one year and five years | 1,442,520 |
| | 2,404,200 |

During the year, an amount of \in 246,546 was recognised as an expense in profit or loss in respect of operating leases (2012: \in 228,110).

26 Contingencies

26.1 At reporting date, the Group had the following contingent liabilities:

- Guarantees given to the Group's bankers in favour of third parties amounting to €46,659 (2012: €46,659).
- A former service provider made a legal claim against a subsidiary requesting compensation for damages caused by the termination of a contractual business relationship.

No provision has been made in these financial statements towards the above as directors believe that it is not probable that a material outflow of resources embodying economic benefits will be required to settle the obligations. At 31 December 2013, the Group cannot reasonably quantify all the damages claimed.

26.2 The Company has uncalled share capital on its investments in subsidiaries, namely Medserv International Limited, Medserv Italy Limited, Medserv Libya Limited, Medserv East Africa Limited and Medserv Eastern Mediterranean Limited amounting to €38,781 (see note 13.2).

NOTES TO THE FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

27 Related parties

27.1 Significant shareholders

Two of the Company's directors, namely Mr Anthony S Diacono and Mr Anthony J Duncan each hold directly or indirectly 37.5% of the issued share capital of the Company.

27.2 Identity of related parties

The Group has a related party relationship with its directors, shareholders, immediate relatives of a director and an entity in which a director is a member of its key management personnel ("other related parties").

The Company has a related party relationship with its subsidiaries (see note 13.1), jointly-controlled entity (see note 14), its directors and companies controlled by subsidiaries ("other related parties").

27.3 Transactions with key management personnel

Directors of the Company have indirect and direct control of the voting shares of the Company. Two of the directors, namely Mr Anthony S Diacono and Mr Anthony J Duncan have retained 37.5% each of the issued share capital either directly or indirectly. There were no loans to directors during the current and comparative years.

A number of key management personnel, or their related parties, hold positions in other companies that result in them having control or significant influence over the financial or operating policies of these companies, namely Electro Fix Energy Limited (the 'other related company')

27.4 Other related party transactions

The following transactions were conducted during the year:

| | The C | Company |
|---------------------------------------------------------------|------------|---------|
| | 2013 | 2012 |
| Subsidiaries | | |
| Payment of expenses on behalf of Company by | 401,972 | 72,517 |
| Interest charged to | 106,290 | - |
| Dividends received from | - | 298,056 |
| Net proceeds from bond issue received on behalf of Company by | 12,775,600 | - |

| | The | Group | The Co | The Company | |
|----------------------------------|-----------|--------|--------|-------------|--|
| | 2013 | 2012 | 2013 | 2012 | |
| Key management personnel | | | | | |
| Payment of expenses on behalf of | - | 23,298 | - | - | |
| | | | | | |
| Other related parties | | | | | |
| Services provided by | 6,600 | 6,600 | - | - | |
| | | | | | |
| Other related company | | | | | |
| Capital goods provided by | 1,947,475 | - | - | - | |

27.5 Related party balances

Information on amounts due from or payable to related parties are set out in notes 17 and 22 to these financial statements.

NOTES TO THE FINANCIAL

STATEMENTS

INDEPENDENT AUDITORS' REPORT 2013



KPMG Portico Building Marina Street Pietà PTA 9044 Malta
 Telephone
 (+356)
 2563
 1000

 Fax
 (+356)
 2566
 1000

 E-mail
 kpmg@kpmg.com.mt

 Internet
 www.kpmg.com.mt

INDEPENDENT AUDITORS' REPORT TO THE MEMBERS OF MEDSERV P.L.C.

Report on the Financial Statements

We have audited the financial statements of Medserv p.l.c. (the "Company") and of the Group of which the Company is the parent, as set out on pages 24 to 63, which comprise the statements of financial position as at 31 December 2013 and the statements of profit or loss and other comprehensive income, changes in equity and cash flows for the year then ended, and notes, comprising a summary of significant accounting policies and other explanatory information.

Directors' Responsibility for the Financial Statements

As explained more fully in the Directors' Responsibilities Statement set out on page 23, the directors are responsible for the preparation of financial statements that (a) give a true and fair view in accordance with International Financial Reporting Standards as adopted by the EU, and (b) are properly prepared in accordance with the provisions of the Companies Act, 1995 (Chapter 386, Laws of Malta) (the "Act"), and, as regards the financial statements of the Group, Article 4 of the IAS Regulation. They are also responsible for such internal control as the directors determine is necessary to enable the preparation of financial statements that are free from material misstatement, whether due to fraud or error.

Auditors' Responsibility

Our responsibility is to express an opinion on these financial statements based on our audit. This report, including the opinion, has been prepared for and only for the Company's members as a body in accordance with Article 179 of the Act and may not be appropriate for any other purpose. In addition, we read the other information contained in the Annual Report 2013 and consider whether it is consistent with the audited financial statements. We consider the implications for our report if we become aware of any apparent material misstatements of fact or material inconsistencies with the financial statements.

We conducted our audit in accordance with International Standards on Auditing. Those standards require that we comply with ethical requirements and plan and perform the audit to obtain reasonable assurance about whether the financial statements are free from material misstatement.

An audit involves performing procedures to obtain audit evidence about the amounts and disclosures in the financial statements. The procedures selected depend on our judgement, including the assessment of the risks of material misstatement of the financial statements, whether due to fraud or error. In making those risk assessments, we consider internal control relevant to the entity's preparation of financial statements that give a true and fair view in order to design audit procedures that are appropriate in the circumstances, but not for the purpose of expressing an opinion on the effectiveness of the entity's internal control. An audit also includes evaluating the appropriateness of accounting policies used and the reasonableness of accounting estimates made by management, as well as evaluating the overall presentation of the financial statements.



KPMG Portico Building Marina Street Pietà PTA 9044 Malta
 Telephone
 (+356)
 2563
 1000

 Fax
 (+356)
 2566
 1000

 E-mail
 kpmg@kpmg.com.mt

 Internet
 www.kpmg.com.mt

INDEPENDENT AUDITORS' REPORT TO THE MEMBERS OF MEDSERV P.L.C.

We believe that the audit evidence we have obtained is sufficient and appropriate to provide a basis for our audit opinion.

Opinion on Financial Statements

In our opinion, the financial statements:

- give a true and fair view of the Group's and the Company's financial position as at 31 December 2013, and of their financial performance and their cash flows for the year then ended in accordance with International Financial Reporting Standards as adopted by the EU; and
- have been properly prepared in accordance with the Companies Act, 1995 (Chapter 386, Laws of Malta), and, as regards the financial statements of the Group, Article 4 of the IAS Regulation.

Report on Other Legal and Regulatory Requirements

Matters on which we are required to report by exception by the Companies Act, 1995 (Chapter 386, Laws of Malta) (the "Act")

We have nothing to report in respect of the following matters where the Act requires us to report to you if, in our opinion:

- the information given in the Directors' Report for the financial year for which the financial statements are prepared is not consistent with the financial statements; or
- proper accounting records have not been kept by the Company; or
- the Company's financial statements are not in agreement with the accounting records; or
- we have not obtained all the information and explanations which, to the best of our knowledge and belief, we require for the purpose of our audit; or
- certain disclosures of directors' remuneration specified by the Act are not made.



KPMG Portico Building Marina Street Pietà PTA 9044 Malta
 Telephone
 (+356)
 2563
 1000

 Fax
 (+356)
 2566
 1000

 E-mail
 kpmg@kpmg.com.mt

 Internet
 www.kpmg.com.mt

INDEPENDENT AUDITORS' REPORT TO THE MEMBERS OF MEDSERV P.L.C.

Report required by Listing Rule 5.98 issued by the Listing Authority in Malta on the Directors' Statement of Compliance with the Code of Principles of Good Corporate Governance (the "Principles") outlined in Appendix 5.1 to Chapter 5 (Continuing Obligations) of the Listing Rules (the "Appendix")

Listing Rule 5.97 requires an Issuer whose securities are admitted to trading on a Regulated Market operating in Malta to prepare a corporate governance statement. In addition, as an Issuer registered in Malta, Listing Rule 5.94 requires that the Company endeavours to adopt the Principles and to prepare a report explaining how it has complied with the provisions of the Appendix.

Our responsibility as independent auditors of the Company, is laid down by Listing Rule 5.98, which requires us to issue a report on the Directors' Statement of Compliance with the Principles, which is set out on pages 13 to 21. We review the Directors' Statement of Compliance, and report as to whether this Statement provides the disclosures required by Listing Rule 5.97. We are not required to, and we do not, consider whether the Board's statements on internal control and risk management systems cover all the risks and controls in relation to the financial reporting process, or form an opinion on the effectiveness of the Group's corporate governance procedures or its risks and control procedures, nor on the ability of the Group to continue in operational existence.

In our opinion, the Directors' Statement of Compliance set out on pages 13 to 21 provides the disclosures required by Listing Rule 5.97 issued by the Listing Authority of Malta.

Kevin Mifsud (DIRECTOR) FOR AND ON BEHALF OF

KPMG Registered Auditors

28 March 2014



www.medservmalta.com info@medservmalta.com

